Methods to discover and validate biofluid-based biomarkers in neurodegenerative dementias

Charlotte E. Teunissen, Leighann Kimble, Sherif Bayoumy, Katharina Bolsewig, Felicia Burtscher, Salomé Coppens, Shreyasee Das, Dea Gogishvili, Bárbara Fernandes Gomes, Nerea Gómez de San José, Ekaterina Mavrina, Francisco Meda, Pablo Mohaupt, Sára Mravinacová, Katharina Waury, Anna Lidia Wojdała, Sanne Abeln, Davide Chiasserini, Christophe Hirtz, Lorenzo Gaetani, Giovanni Bellomo, Steffen Halbgebauer, Sylvain Lehmann, Anna Manberg, Peter Nilsson, Markus Otto, Eugeen Vanmechelen, Inge M.W. Verberk, Eline Willemse, Henrik Zetterberg, and the MIRIADE consortium



PII: S1535-9476(23)00140-8

DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mcpro.2023.100629

Reference: MCPRO 100629

To appear in: Molecular & Cellular Proteomics

Received Date: 19 January 2023

Revised Date: 24 July 2023

Accepted Date: 31 July 2023

Please cite this article as: Teunissen CE, Kimble L, Bayoumy S, Bolsewig K, Burtscher F, Coppens S, Das S, Gogishvili D, Gomes BF, Gómez de San José N, Mavrina E, Meda F, Mohaupt P, Mravinacová S, Waury K, Wojdała AL, Abeln S, Chiasserini D, Hirtz C, Gaetani L, Bellomo G, Halbgebauer S, Lehmann S, Manberg A, Nilsson P, Otto M, Vanmechelen E, Verberk IMW, Willemse E, Zetterberg H, and the MIRIADE consortium, Methods to discover and validate biofluid-based biomarkers in neurodegenerative dementias, *Molecular & Cellular Proteomics* (2023), doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mcpro.2023.100629.

This is a PDF file of an article that has undergone enhancements after acceptance, such as the addition of a cover page and metadata, and formatting for readability, but it is not yet the definitive version of record. This version will undergo additional copyediting, typesetting and review before it is published in its final form, but we are providing this version to give early visibility of the article. Please note that,

during the production process, errors may be discovered which could affect the content, and all legal disclaimers that apply to the journal pertain.

© 2023 THE AUTHORS. Published by Elsevier Inc on behalf of American Society for Biochemistry and Molecular Biology.

Immunc Journal Pre-proof					Mass spectrometry assays		
Explorative		Targeted				Explorative	Targeted
Olink-based proteomics	Bead-based antibody array	Simoa	ELISA	Chemiluminescence and ELLA ELLA		Label-free mass spectrometry	Targeted mass spectrometry
 Discovery Discovery Targeted In research In the clinic 	Discovery Targeted In research In the clinic	Image: Constraint of the clinic Image: Constraint of the clinic	Image: Constraint of the clinic Image: Constraint of the clinic	 ➢ Discovery ➢ Targeted ➢ In research ➢ In the clinic 	Image: Second system Image: Second system Image: Secon	Discovery Targeted In research In the clinic	E.g. PRM-MS, SRM-MS, IP-MS
Expensive	Expensive	More expensive	Cheap	Cheap	Expensive	Expensive	More expensive
High multiplex capabilities	High multiplex capabilities	Intermediate multiplex capabilities	Low multiplex capabilities	Low multiplex capabilities	Intermediate multiplex capabilities	High multiplex capabilities	High multiplex capabilities
High throughput	High throughput	High throughput	High throughput	High throughput	High throughput	High throughput	Low throughput
High sensitivity	High sensitivity	Higher sensitivity	Low sensitivity	High sensitivity	High sensitivity	High sensitivity	Higher sensitivity
High specificity*	High specificity*	High specificity*	High specificity*	High specificity*	High specificity*	Low specificity	Higher specificity
Simple sample preparation	Simple sample preparation	Simple sample preparation	Simple sample preparation	Simple sample preparation	Simple sample preparation	Simple sample preparation	Complex sample preparation
Complicated data analysis	Easy data analysis	Easy data analysis	Easy data analysis	Easy data analysis	Easy data analysis	Complicated data analysis	Complicated data analysis

*depending on the antibody

Methods to discover and validate biofluid-based biomarkers in neurodegenerative dementias

Charlotte E. Teunissen^{1,2*} Leighann Kimble^{1,9}, Sherif Bayoumy^{1,2}, Katharina Bolsewig^{1,2}, Felicia Burtscher^{1,3}, Salomé Coppens^{1,4}, Shreyasee Das^{1,5}, Dea Gogishvili^{1,6}, Bárbara Fernandes Gomes^{1,7}, Nerea Gómez de San José^{1,8}, Ekaterina Mavrina^{1,9}, Francisco Meda^{1,7}, Pablo Mohaupt^{1,10}, Sára Mravinacová^{1,11}, Katharina Waury^{1,6}, Anna Lidia Wojdała^{1,12} Sanne Abeln^{1,6}, Davide Chiasserini^{1,12}, Christophe Hirtz^{1,10}, Lorenzo Gaetani^{1,12}, Giovanni Bellomo^{1,12}, Steffen Halbgebauer^{1,8,18}, Sylvain Lehmann^{1,10}, Anna Manberg^{1,11}, Peter Nilsson^{1,11}, Markus Otto^{1,8,19}, Eugeen Vanmechelen^{1,5}, Inge M.W. Verberk^{1,2}, Eline Willemse^{1,2}, Henrik Zetterberg^{1,7,13,14,15,16,17}, and the MIRIADE consortium

¹MIRIADE Consortium: Multiomics Interdisciplinary Research Integration to Address DEmentia diagnosis**

²Neurochemistry Lab, Department of Clinical Chemistry, Amsterdam Neuroscience, Amsterdam UMC, Vrije Universiteit, Amsterdam, Netherlands

³Luxembourg Centre for Systems Biomedicine, University of Luxembourg, Esch-sur-Alzette, Luxembourg

⁴National Measurement Laboratory at LGC, Teddington, United Kingdom

⁵ADx NeuroSciences, Gent, Belgium

⁶IBIVU – Center for Integrative Bioinformatics, Department of Computer Science, Vrije Universiteit Amsterdam, Amsterdam, Netherlands

⁷Department of Psychiatry and Neurochemistry, Institute of Neuroscience and Physiology, the Sahlgrenska Academy at the University of Gothenburg, Mölndal, Sweden

⁸Department of Neurology, University of Ulm, Ulm, Germany

⁹KIN Center for Digital Innovation, Vrije Universiteit Amsterdam, Amsterdam, Netherlands

¹⁰LBPC-PPC, Université de Montpellier, IRMB CHU Montpellier, INM INSERM, Montpellier, France

¹¹Division of Affinity Proteomics, Department of Protein Science, KTH Royal Institute of Technology, SciLifeLab, Stockholm, Sweden

¹²Department of Medicine and Surgery, Section of Physiology and Biochemistry, University of Perugia, Perugia, Italy

¹³Clinical Neurochemistry Laboratory, Sahlgrenska University Hospital, Mölndal, Sweden

¹⁴Department of Neurodegenerative Disease, UCL Institute of Neurology, Queen Square, London, UK

¹⁵UK Dementia Research Institute at UCL, London, UK

¹⁶Hong Kong Center for Neurodegenerative Diseases, Clear Water Bay, Hong Kong, China

¹⁷Wisconsin Alzheimer's Disease Research Center, University of Wisconsin School of Medicine and Public Health, University of Wisconsin-Madison, Madison, WI, USA

¹⁸German Center for Neurodegenerative Diseases (DZNE e.V.), Ulm, Germany

¹⁹Department of Neurology, Martin-Luther-University Halle-Wittenberg, Halle, Germany

*Charlotte Teunissen

Corresponding Author

c.teunissen@amsterdamumc.nl

**https://miriade.eu/

Keywords: Mass-spectrometry, immunoassays, protein detection, cerebrospinal fluid, blood, biomarkers, validation

Abstract

Neurodegenerative dementias are progressive diseases that cause neuronal network breakdown in different brain regions often because of accumulation of misfolded proteins in the brain extracellular matrix, such as amyloids, or inside neurons or other cell types of the brain.

Several diagnostic protein biomarkers in body fluids are being used and implemented, such as for Alzheimer's disease. However, there is still a lack of biomarkers for co-pathologies and other causes of dementia. Such biofluid-based biomarkers enable precision medicine approaches for diagnosis and treatment, allow to learn more about underlying disease processes, and facilitate the development of patient inclusion and evaluation tools in clinical trials.

When designing studies to discover novel biofluid-based biomarkers, choice of technology is an important starting point. But there are so many technologies to choose among. To address this, we here review the technologies that are currently available in research settings and, in some cases, in clinical laboratory practice. This presents a form of lexicon on each technology addressing its use in research and clinics, its strengths and limitations, and a future perspective.

Table of Contents

Introduction	1
Mass Spectrometry-Based Methods	3
Large-Scale Quantitative Mass Spectrometry	3
Targeted Quantitative Mass Spectrometry	4
Applications in Research	7
Applications in Clinical Practice	, 0
Strengths	0
Limitations	1
Future Perspectives	2
Antihody, Desad Detection Methods	2
Antibody-Based Detection Methods	2 2
rioxinity Extension Assay-Dased rioteonnes	J
Applications in Research 1	4
Applications in Clinical Practice	4
Strengths 1	4
Limitations1	5
Future Perspectives	5
Multiplex Protein Analysis Using Bead-Based Assays	6
Applications in Research	6
Applications in Clinical Practice	7
Strengths	7
Limitations1	8
Future Perspectives	8
Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA)19	9
Applications1	9
Strengths and Limitations	0
Future Perspectives	0
Chemiluminescence and Electrochemiluminescence	0
Applications	0
Strengths and Limitations	1
Future Perspectives	1
Novel Methods for Effective Antibody Generation	2
Single Molecule Array (Simoa)	2
Applications in Research	3
Applications in Clinical Practice	3
Strengths	4
Limitations2	4

Future Perspectives	
Microfluidic Immunoassay (ELLA)	
Applications in Research	
Applications in Clinical Practice	
Strengths	
Limitations	
Future Perspectives	
Aggregation Methods (Seed Amplification Assay-SAA)	
Applications in Research	
Applications in Clinical Practice	
Strengths	
Limitations	
Future Perspectives	
Proteomics versus Transcriptomics	
Transcriptome-Based Applications in Research	
Transcriptome-Based Applications in Clinical Practice	
Concluding Remarks	
Acknowledgments	
Conflicts of Interest	
References	

Introduction

Neurodegenerative dementias are progressive diseases that cause neuronal network breakdown in different brain regions often because of accumulation of misfolded proteins in the brain extracellular matrix, such as amyloids, or inside neurons or other cell types of the brain $(\underline{1}, \underline{2})$. The abnormal protein accumulations may directly impair protein homeostasis and function of neurons. They may also cause astrocytic and microglial activation that may have both beneficial, *e.g.*, a protective response to remove the protein accumulations and rejuvenate the brain, or detrimental, *e.g.*, over-activation that may cause inflammation, oxidative stress, and energy crisis, effects on the brain. Synaptic dysfunction and neuronal network breakdown eventually cause clinical symptoms and dementia, when resilience and network redundancies and compensatory mechanisms have been exhausted; the precise nature of the clinical phenotype of the patient is determined by which brain regions are affected (3).

Alzheimer's disease (AD)-related pathologies, key amongst which are extracellular amyloid β (A β) plaques, intra-neuronal tau tangles and neurodegeneration, are evident in the brain decades before symptom onset (4). It is increasingly recognised that a pre-symptomatic phase whereby pathologies accumulate years before symptoms is a common feature of most neurodegenerative dementias (5, <u>6</u>). While reliable cerebrospinal fluid (CSF), blood, and imaging biomarkers for these AD pathologies have been available for some time (<u>7</u>), and promising data on CSF biomarkers for α -synuclein pathology exist (<u>8</u>), there is still a lack of reliable biomarkers for TAR DNA-binding protein (TDP-43) inclusions, a common pathology in some forms of frontotemporal dementia (FTD) and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), which can be found in AD and other neurodegenerative dementias as well, and other neurodegenerative changes that may involve particular aspects of neuronal, astrocytic and microglial dysfunction, blood-

brain barrier dysfunction, myelin breakdown, and a host of other potentially disease-related processes.

Clearly, more biofluid-based biomarkers for neurodegenerative dementias are needed to enable precision medicine approaches for diagnosis and treatment, to learn more about underlying disease processes, and to facilitate the development of patient inclusion and evaluation tools in clinical trials. In the early phase of drug discovery projects, researchers are nowadays encouraged, both by funders and regulatory agencies, to develop a translatable biomarker pipeline of relevance to the drug target and the potential mechanism of action of the drug.

When designing studies to discover novel biofluid-based biomarkers, choice of technology is an important starting point. But there are so many technologies to choose among. To address this, the MIRIADE consortium (https://miriade.eu/) has gathered expertise to review the technologies that are currently available in research settings and, in some cases, in clinical laboratory practice, presenting a form of lexicon on each technology.

This lexicon lists currently available methods, broken down into mass spectrometry- and immunoassay-based methods, and reviews them in regard to analysis principle, required instrumentation, clinical and research use, strengths and limitations, and future perspectives. The aim of this review is to give the reader a complete overview of the toolbox for biomarker discovery and validation in the field of neurological disorders. The reader will become familiar with established and new technologies for both global/omics approaches and targeted analysis of biomarkers. Furthermore, the lexicon may constitute a reference to understand the strengths and limitations of each methodology, and how these can be used in a complementary fashion to answer specific research and clinical questions.

Mass Spectrometry-Based Methods

Mass spectrometry approaches are increasingly used in the context of research or clinical practice for biomarker discovery and validation. While immunodetection studies use protein-specific antibodies to selectively isolate a protein of interest in complex mixtures like biological fluids, mass spectrometry-based assays can analyse the protein content of the sample without the need for antibody-based enrichment (although combinations in the form of immunoprecipitation mass spectrometry exist). Samples can be proteolytically digested (bottom-up approach) or used intact without previous proteolytic cleavage (top-down approach). Two complementary mass spectrometry applications are used: large scale proteomics for biomarker discovery and targeted approaches for biomarker validation.

Large-Scale Quantitative Mass Spectrometry

Label-free mass spectrometry (LF-MS) workflows use an untargeted approach to analyse the proteome content in a variety of biological fluids and samples (9). The LF-MS workflow uses a 'bottom-up' approach and is commonly used for large scale proteomics study. Proteins are extracted from samples and digested using enzymes called proteases. Resulting peptides are separated with liquid chromatography methods and analysed by mass spectrometry (MS) (9). LF-MS does not require chemical labels or an internal standard.

A variety of mass spectrometer platforms with different ionisation modes, mass analysers and detector types can be used for LF-MS proteomic analysis (<u>10</u>). The most widely used ionization technique is electrospray ionization (ESI), and mass analysers that can achieve high accurate mass include orbitrap, quadrupoles and time-of-flight (TOF). High-resolution accurate mass instruments represent the current state-of-the-art analysers for quantitative proteomics (<u>11</u>). The bottom-up approach is referred to as peptide-centric, as identification and quantification is

carried out at the peptide level (11). Protein inference is then performed to obtain a cumulative signal representative of the quantitative levels of the proteins analysed. Data acquisition is currently based on two main paradigms: data-dependent acquisition (DDA) and dataindependent acquisition (DIA). In DDA, the most abundant signals (Top N) are recorded in each MS scan whereas in DIA, for each MS scan, a set of acquisition windows is used to record all theoretical signals and subject them to further fragmentation and detection $(\underline{12})$. These methods require different search strategies for peptide/protein identification. For DDA the mass signals of each peptide fragment are matched to theoretical masses coming from an "in silico" digestion of a protein database. In DIA MS, the complex data pattern is deconvoluted using experimental spectral libraries, *i.e.*, a collection of real spectra usually built from the same sample type analysed or pan-libraries including spectra collected from different biological fluids or tissues (12). With libraries, the search space is limited to the peptide fragments included in the libraries, but the information about fragment intensity is retained whereas it is usually lost in DDA methods. New approaches can also use specialised computational methods to match and quantify DIA experiments without the use of spectral libraries $(\underline{13})$. Depending on the acquisition methods, several quantification workflow methods have been developed over the years; some are based on spectral counts (*i.e.*, the number of spectra for each protein) (14) but the majority of methods currently in use are based on the intensity quantification of MS1 (precursor) or MS2 (fragment) spectra, the latter often being used in DIA approaches (12).

Targeted Quantitative Mass Spectrometry

Similarly to large scale proteomics studies, targeted quantitative mass spectrometry (MS) approaches focus on free peptides or the proteolytic digest of the entire protein repertoire of a sample. As such, in generic MS approaches, the high dynamic range of protein abundances impedes the quantifiability of low-abundance proteins. Particularly in clinical neurology,

ultrahigh sensitivity is indispensable since brain-derived proteins that are present at very low concentrations in blood may be valid biomarkers for a specific neuropathology ($\underline{15}$).

The most straightforward approach of MS relies on multiple reaction monitoring (MRM) and parallel reaction monitoring (PRM) which are targeted ion-monitoring techniques. While PRM is typically performed on high-resolution accurate mass instruments such as quadrupole-Orbitrap hybrid or Q-ToF systems (<u>15</u>), MRM is often applied on low-resolution triple quadrupole (QqQ) mass spectrometers. Both in MRM and PRM approaches, proteins are quantified by the detection of proteotypic peptides, which are unique representatives of a single protein, rather than detecting the entire protein. Sample matrices are subjected to protein denaturation, reduction, and alkylation, followed by enzymatic digestion of the protein, usually using trypsin, into peptides. To limit ion suppression in the ionization source, peptides are separated by liquid-chromatography (LC) prior to MRM-MS/PRM-MS analysis. LC is coupled to an electrospray ionization (ESI) source to ionize the peptides and to transition them into gas phase while entering the mass analyser.

In MRM-MS, the first quadrupole can separate peptides based on mass-to-charge (m/z) and selects the m/z of the proteotypic peptide of interest (precursor ion). In the second quadrupole, or collision cell, the peptide is fragmented by collision-induced dissociation (CID) with an inert gas (nitrogen or argon). The third quadrupole functions as another m/z filter through which preselected fragment ions from the precursor ion pass and are detected. Thus, MRM-MS filters the m/z at two levels, significantly reducing noise while increasing sensitivity. Therefore, selection of the precursor ion and its associated fragments is a crucial step in the development of an MRM-MS assay (<u>16</u>).

Similarly, in PRM-MS, once the sample has been ionized and injected into the mass spectrometer, which is often an Orbitrap instrument, one or several precursor ions of interest

are selected according to the set m/z ratio in the quadrupole chamber, followed by its fragmentation by higher energy CID in the collision cell, and finally analysis in the Orbitrap. Over the course of the elution time window (pre-determined in the optimization step of the method), apart from the precursor ion, the mass analyser acquires all the MS/MS spectra corresponding to each of the fragment ions (<u>15</u>).

Quantification in both of these targeted approaches can be performed by spiking samples with an isotopically labelled protein or peptide and monitoring both the endogenous peptide and the isotopically labelled peptide simultaneously (<u>17</u>).

Targeted assays are therefore designed with a specific hypothesis in mind, meaning that the protein of interest and its proteotypic peptides must be determined in advance, to create a specifically targeted method (<u>18</u>). The natural workflow of such an assay is:

- 1. Biological question: Is the protein of interest putatively altered in a certain condition?
- In silico selection of proteotypic peptides (parent ions) from the protein of interest and their transition (fragment ions) using specific software as Skyline MacCoss Lab Software. Selection of fragment ions is only necessary for MRM-MS as PRM analyse all fragments ions.
- 3. Determining the m/z ratio of precursor ions and fragment ions, collision energy and retention time of the peptides.
- 4. Analysing samples by MRM-MS/PRM-MS.

Interestingly, sample preparation is a major component of mass spectrometry, particularly when applied to biofluids. The separation of peptides using LC and reversed-phase columns (C18) is, on some occasions, insufficient to prevent ion suppression of low-abundance proteins by high-abundance proteins. Sample preparation techniques can be applied prior to protein digestion

(*e.g.*, protein depletion, protein precipitation or immunoprecipitation) and/or post-digestion (*e.g.*, peptide fractionation) to simplify the biological matrix or to enrich the protein or peptide of interest and enhance its detectability.

In some instance, the sensitivity of the MRM/PRM approach even with complex fractionation procedures before MS is not high enough to capture the most specific and low concentration targets, especially in the blood. In this case, immunoprecipitation mass spectrometry (IP-MS) that combines antibody-based enrichment of the target protein from the sample with the ability of MS to accurately quantify the protein or provide structural information can be used. For immunoprecipitation purposes (*e.g.*, protein purification), antibodies are usually bound to magnetic beads that are added to the sample, followed by an incubation step in which the protein of interest binds to the bead-bound antibodies. The beads are then washed, followed by protein recovery using a low pH solution to disrupt the interaction between the antibody and the bead. The enriched proteins are then subjected to tryptic digestion, followed by quantification with LC-MS/MS.

Applications in Research

The combined use of targeted and untargeted mass spectrometry approaches is a powerful tool for biomarker discovery and validation. Untargeted approaches alongside bioinformatics workflows allow unbiased identification of protein profiles specific to disease state. Candidate biomarkers can be identified and submitted to specific targeted mass spectrometry workflows. Targeted workflows allow greater specificity and sensitivity.

LF-MS workflows can be used for biomarker discovery where samples are screened to select suitable candidate peptides. A validation sample set can be assessed containing larger number of samples and additional orthogonal techniques (<u>19-21</u>). Validation can be performed using

MRM-MS or PRM-MS, where low-abundant proteins can be detected and quantified in a reproducible manner with greater sensitivity (<u>22</u>, <u>23</u>).

LF-MS studies have characterised the proteomes of biological fluids and brain tissues taken from patients with diagnosis of different neurodegenerative disorders including AD, Parkinson's disease, frontotemporal dementia, dementia with Lewy bodies and ALS (<u>19-21</u>, <u>24-</u> <u>26</u>). These studies examined the protein expression profiles from cohorts of patients with wellcharacterised disease states with matched controls with the aim to find specific biomarkers for each neurodegenerative disorder. Changes in proteins expression could be mapped and linked to pathophysiological mechanisms (<u>27</u>, <u>28</u>).

An important development has been the characterization of protein deposits in neurodegenerative disorders. A recent study evidenced how amyloid plaques in addition to amyloid peptides have enrichment in several other proteinaceous components, some of which are shared between AD and Down Syndrome (29). LF MS has been utilised to study Lewy bodies (30, 31), sub-proteomes of the synaptic proteome in brain and CSF (26) and the extracellular vesicles proteome (32). By targeting sub-proteomes, specific proteins may be enriched and associated with certain sub-cellular structures or organelles in disease states. These powerful techniques can be used to facilitate biomarker discovery and the investigation of specific pathophysiological mechanisms in translational studies of disease models and patients.

In contrast to LF-MS methods that quantify relative changes in patient samples, both PRM and MRM determine protein levels with absolute quantification. For example, an MRM-MS assay was developed to evaluate α -, β - and γ -synuclein levels in CSF of patients with different synucleinopathies (<u>33</u>). Another powerful feature of MRM-MS is the capability to differentiate between isoforms. For example, apoliprotein E (ApoE) isoforms, which only differ by one or

8

two amino-acid substitutions, were individually quantified with this approach in blood and CSF (<u>34</u>, <u>35</u>). The isoform ApoE4 is a known genetic risk factor for AD. Similarly, tau protein, which is associated with tauopathies such as AD, is characterised by a high molecular diversity at the post-translational and isoform-level. Tau protein was quantified in CSF using an MRM method to monitor 7 peptides of the protein previously validated by PRM. However, this assay measured the total tau concentration and did not differentiate the phosphorylated isoforms of the protein, which are known to be more predictive (<u>36</u>). Enrichment of the phosphoforms would be necessary. Similarly, another study performed PRM to monitor 13 different proteins based on their association with neurodegenerative diseases, assessing their value as biomarker candidates (<u>23</u>).

IP-MS represents a good alternative to detect low abundant targets of clinical interests. As an example, an IP-MS approach to quantify in the blood A β peptides (<u>37</u>) (and combined with ApoE (<u>38</u>) this approach has been approved for clinical use. An IP-MS approach allowed the quantification of the presynaptic protein SNAP-25 in CSF, which is a specific marker for AD (<u>39</u>). The clinical performance (ROC curve and fold changes) of the IP-MS assay to differentiate between AD and controls with SNAP-25 was recently shown to be similar to that of a Single molecule analysis (Simoa) assay (see chapter below) for the same biomarker (<u>40</u>). The development of an IP-MS assay for beta-synuclein significantly advanced the field of synaptic markers in AD by identifying elevated levels in both CSF and blood of patients with AD (<u>41</u>). IP-MS was also applied in a study targeting tau protein in blood and CSF, allowing identification of truncated forms and quantification of, *e.g.*, pTau181 and pTau217, which are highly specific biomarkers for AD (<u>42</u>, <u>43</u>). A variant of immunoprecipitation is Stable Isotope Standards and Capture by Anti-Peptide Antibodies (SISCAPA) (<u>42</u>). SISCAPA-MS differs from the conventional IP-MS workflow by first digesting the proteins, followed by capturing proteotypic peptides using anti-peptide antibodies. SISCAPA-MS has been used to quantify

leucine-rich repeat kinase 2 (LRRK2) in CSF, showing increased levels in Parkinson's disease patients with the G2019S mutation (44).

Applications in Clinical Practice

On its own, MS is the technique of choice for routine targeted analysis of small molecules like metabolites and drugs. Both MRM and PRM approaches can be applied to selectively quantify biomarkers in neurodegenerative diseases but can also be valuable for the standardization of available clinical assays. For instance, MRM-MS was used for the standardization of measurement and the development of certified reference materials for A β 42 in CSF (<u>45</u>, <u>46</u>). Additionally, untargeted LF-MS is still difficult to apply in clinical settings due to some of the limitations described below and is mostly suited to discovery settings.

Strengths

The ability of MS to differentiate between protein isoforms and post-translationally modified proteins, in addition to its high multiplexing capabilities, can significantly increase the amount of biological information obtained from patient samples. MS methods do not rely on antibodies, which can be an advantage of commercial antibodies against the target protein do not exist or are hard to generate. Additionally, the high specificity is an attractive feature of MS for biomarker screening, clinical validation and assay standardisation (<u>47</u>).

The major advantage of LF-MS is the simplicity of the experimental setup with no need of labelling and subsequent complex experimental design. Depending on the type of sample, the depth of analysis can be pushed up to 10,000 proteins per run (48, 49). This number is usually lower in biological fluids where high abundance proteins can mask protein biomarkers present at lower levels (50). Using sample fractionation, it is possible to identify about 3000 proteins in biological fluids like CSF (51), whereas this number is about 500-1000 proteins per run without

fractionation (50). LF-MS is a powerful approach for discovery proteomics as quantification of protein levels can be accomplished at a global level. Importantly, the technique is applicable to a wide variety of samples (cell culture, biological fluids, tissue extract, etc.) by adapting the protein extraction protocol.

Recent advances using DIA methods have overcome some limitations such as the low reproducibility of proteins quantification in DDA approaches. In particular, the use of DIA methods and optimised liquid chromatography enable thousands of proteins to be quantified in only 5 minutes (52) with coefficients of variation comparable to those of immunoassay methods.

An advantage that PRM has over MRM is that all fragment ions of each peptide are analysed and stored, meaning the selection of a relevant transition for quantification can be made retrospectively, with no need for selection prior to analysis. In addition, PRM assays are typically performed in quadrupole-Orbitrap hybrid instruments in which the mass analyser, the Orbitrap, offers greater resolution and therefore more specificity than MRM assays, which are performed in Triple Quadrupole instruments (53). The strength of IP-MS is based on the enrichment of the protein of interest using immunoprecipitation prior to MS, which significantly simplifies the matrix allowing detection of proteins, even when present in minute amounts. Interestingly, even if the antibody used to capture the target is not specific, the following MS detection is by nature highly specific and can detect specific proteoforms. Furthermore, enrichment methods allow the analysis of a wide range of PTMs including phosphorylation, ubiquitination, glycosylation, acetylation, and others (54).

Limitations

A drawback of using quantitative MS for protein quantification is the need to enzymatically digest the protein, usually using trypsin, which cleaves peptides flanked by either lysine or

arginine, thus limiting the available peptides in a protein that can be measured. In addition, some of these peptides may not be suitable for LC-MS.

One of the main limitations of LF-MS is its poor reproducibility, especially when DDA methods are used. Coefficients of variation between 15 and 20% were obtained for technical replicates, with a large percentage of missing values (4-20% of the total identified proteins, depending on the type of samples) (55). This is due to the stochastic approach of DDA acquisition in which only the most intense precursor ions are selected (12). The relatively low reproducibility also results from the coupling between LC and MS. It was demonstrated that although the LC step is necessary to reduce sample complexity, it may introduce variability in the identification and quantification of peptides and proteins (56). Sample separation using LC methods reduces the throughput of the technique as samples must be run sequentially. The average time for each sample is 1-2 hours depending on the type of chromatography and acquisition method (56).

Differential expression analysis can also be less precise than label-based approaches, in which the presence of a labelled counterpart of each peptide can further contribute to the accuracy of the quantification (57).

Other limitations of MS are related to the complexity of the MS technique. To obtain reliable results highly trained personnel is needed, together with dedicated equipment and instrumentation that can be available only in specialised laboratories.

Future Perspectives

In the future, LF-MS will continue to play a role in biomarker discovery and clinical applications for neurological diseases thanks to the technological improvement and the availability of faster and more sensitive MS instruments (50). Nowadays, it is possible to analyse large cohorts of patients (>1000) minimising the sample turnaround and obtaining high

quality data also on challenging biological fluids like plasma (51). Additionally, the possibility to identify and quantify post-translationally modified proteins and peptides (58) may contribute to the discovery of specific PTM signatures for neurodegenerative disorders as modifications of proteins like amyloid or synuclein are closely linked to the pathogenetic processes.

Several publications have shown the superiority of quantitative targeted MS methods over immunodetection for key blood biomarkers of AD, such as amyloid and tau proteins (59). Implementing these approaches for clinical application is therefore an attractive perspective that will, however, require significant evolution in technology and cost to be compatible with routine use. The prospect of using the multiplexing capacity of MS to quantify a panel of biomarkers is also very interesting. One can imagine combining biomarkers addressing different aspects such as neurodegeneration, neuroinflammation, synaptic function, and copathologies. It will then be possible to establish efficient and reliable algorithms combining these markers.

Antibody-Based Detection Methods

Antibody-based detection methods are widely applied in routine clinic practise. They have proven value for large scale analysis, and in principle offer a strong sensitivity and specificity for the targeted proteins in their native configuration. Originally used for single protein analysis, nowadays more multiplexing methods are available, covering a large portion of the human proteome.

Proximity Extension Assay-Based Proteomics

The proximity extension array (PEA) technology is a multiplexed antibody-based proteomics method, first described in 2014 (<u>60</u>), nowadays allowing to detect over 3000 proteins. It combines antibody- and DNA-based methods to measure protein levels in different body fluids,

such as blood and CSF. Each target protein is detected by two antibodies that are coupled to unique DNA oligonucleotide sequences, specific for each target protein. Upon binding of both antibodies to the target, these DNA oligonucleotide sequences are in close enough proximity to hybridise. In the next step, a DNA polymerase extends the hybridised DNA template into a unique double-stranded (ds) DNA sequence. The amount of dsDNA is then proportional to the concentration of the target protein in the sample. Lastly, the unique dsDNA sequences are amplified by polymerase chain reaction (PCR) and quantified by either quantitative real-time PCR (qPCR) or next generation sequencing (NGS) (<u>60</u>).

Applications in Research

In neurodegenerative dementias, the PEA technology has been used to identify novel plasma and CSF biomarkers, *e.g.*, for the differential diagnosis and prediction of conversion to dementia (<u>61-67</u>). To characterise the disease biology, multiple studies focussed on analysing various disease mechanisms, such as inflammation (<u>62</u>, <u>68</u>, <u>69</u>). Altogether, these applications can also aid the search for novel drug targets for neurodegenerative diseases (<u>2</u>, <u>62</u>, <u>68-70</u>).

Applications in Clinical Practice

To date, there is no application for the PEA technique in the clinic. The platform is used for discovery purposes and disease modelling. This may be due to the fact that only relative protein concentrations are being measured, which do not allow for the establishment of protein-specific cut-off values (some PEA methods are now being calibrated against protein standards, wherefore this may change soon).

Strengths

Strengths are that through multiplexing, several thousand proteins can be measured simultaneously in one sample, which requires a total volume of only 3 μ L (71). Due to the

requirement of two matching antibody-DNA pairs and protein-specific primers used for dsDNA amplification, the frequently observed cross-reactivity effect during multiplexing is minimized. The amplification of dsDNA sequences using PCR allows for the detection of proteins at very low concentrations, thus increasing sensitivity (72). By using antibody-based methods for biomarker discovery, the technology translation gap to single immunoassays is overcome. With Olink proteomics for biomarker discovery the same antibody pairs applied in the discovery panels can be used for further single biomarker assay development.

Limitations

A limitation for biological enrichment analyses is that the protein selection is biased to proteins with good antibody pairs available, possibly overestimating those proteins with good antibodies available and underrepresenting those without or with only weak antibodies available. Furthermore, only a relative quantification of protein concentrations is provided for most panels, not allowing for the direct comparison of different protein levels in one run, or the same proteins between runs without the use of bridging samples (<u>72</u>).

Future Perspectives

Identification of novel proteins and development of highly specific antibodies will allow for the further extension of the PEA panels. Additionally, smaller custom panels, including protein standards for absolute quantification, can be generated to target specific diseases. With increasing numbers of studies using PEA becoming available cross-disease meta-analyses will become important. To create more depth of the interrogation of the proteome studies have started to use multi-platform proteomics, combining PEA, SomaScan and MS proteomics (<u>73</u>).

Multiplex Protein Analysis Using Bead-Based Assays

Another multiplex analysis strategy based on antibody-binding is bead-based microarrays such as provided on the Luminex Inc. platform, which can provide a platform for high-throughput multiplex protein analysis. Here, capture antibodies are immobilised onto the surface of magnetic and colour-coded beads which are then mixed to create a suspension bead array. The colour-codes provide each bead with an identity, enabling identification of the specific antibody-target interaction upon readout. This allows for simultaneous analysis of multiple proteins in a single well of a microtiter plate. In these assays, the detection of proteins is mediated through direct labelling of the protein content in each sample. One such labelling strategy is to use (+)-biotin N-hydroxysuccinimide (NHS) ester that covalently links to the primary amines of the proteins. The biotin molecules can thereafter mediate protein detection using a streptavidin-conjugated fluorophore. Even though multiplexing is limited by the number of unique bead identities available, established protocols are available for both CSF and plasma analysis with the capacity to multiplex up to 384 targets in parallel analysis of 384 samples (74, 75).

Applications in Research

Bead-based protein profiling assays are widely used in various research settings. For example, CSF levels of the core AD biomarkers have been analysed in a multiplex fashion both using inhouse developed methods (<u>76</u>, <u>77</u>), as well as commercially available kits (<u>78</u>). There are also examples of how pre-defined cytokine panels have been used for serum analysis in the context of Parkinson's disease (<u>79</u>) and complement factors in plasma in search for FTD associated profiles in samples from the GENFI consortium (<u>80</u>). In one study, a custom-designed panel was assembled based on initial analysis of a pre-defined set of proteins and evaluated in serum samples from an AD cohort (<u>81</u>). The single binder assay has been applied to perform large-

scale analysis of both CSF and plasma/serum in the context of AD (<u>82</u>, <u>83</u>), FTD (<u>84</u>, <u>85</u>), ALS (<u>86</u>) and for analysis of CSF protein levels in cognitively healthy individuals (<u>87</u>). These studies have reported strong associations with disease diagnosis, as well as with subgroups and clinical characteristics of patients.

Applications in Clinical Practice

Some bead-based assays are used in clinical laboratory practice, *e.g.*, in clinical immunology, but, in general multiplexed analysis methods using bead-based assays have mainly been limited to research use, although various translational approaches are being developed.

Strengths

Classical antibody-based methods are suitable for targeted investigation of specific proteins but are not optimal for wider explorative approaches. The main strength of bead-based multiplex immunoassays is the capability of a targeted setup enabling both high-throughput and multiplexed protein profiling. Strengths also include the low sample consumption, for the single binder setup as little as 15 μ L of CSF and 3 μ L of plasma is required for labelling, and the labelled volume can be utilised for analysis of up to six different 384-protein assays. Sample preparation and workflow procedures are commonly kept simple and possible to perform with standard lab equipment but can also be implemented with robotic handling and automation. Due to the use of antibodies, the methods can be applied also on samples of high complexity while still retaining relatively high sensitivity and specificity. The limit of detection depend on the specific reagents used but generally range between low pg to low ng/ml (<u>88</u>). Standard curves can be included for singleplex assays, allowing for absolute quantification estimations and combination of datasets generated over long periods of time. Protein panels can be specifically defined for each research question and study. It is also possible to convert from the multiplexed and exploratory study setup to more focused validation studies using the same setup of reagents.

Limitations

The multiplexing nature comes with a trade-off in terms of optimal analytical conditions for the included proteins. Samples are treated equally for all proteins in a panel and the conditions may not be optimal for each individual reagent. Furthermore, standard curves cannot be included for all proteins in large-scale studies. In commercial assays, the cost is based on the full panel so if only a few proteins are of interest in the context of a specific study, the analysis can be perceived as expensive.

The inclusion of proteins in a panel is based on availability of suitable antibodies. In-house creation of larger panels could therefore be restricted to research environments with access to large numbers of antibodies such as within the Human Protein Atlas (www.proteinatlas.org). Assay performance depends on antibody specificity and selectivity and in single binder setups, where only one antibody is used for protein detection, any unspecific interaction will generate a signal (which would have been cancelled out in a sandwich format where two antibodies specific to different epitopes on the same protein are used). As with all immunoassays, results need to be validated in terms of both biological and technical reproducibility.

Future Perspectives

The availability of antibodies is expected to increase with time, further expanding the existing panels and broadening the application for multiplexed assays. Both sensitivity and multiplexing capacity can be improved through development of new detection methods (*e.g.*, light-initiated chemiluminescence) (<u>89</u>) and clinical applications using protein panels will likely emerge in the coming years.

Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA)

An enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) is an antibody-based technique to detect trace proteins in a liquid matrix. First developed in 1971, ELISA is a member of the second generation of quantitative diagnostic tools used in medicine (<u>58</u>, <u>90</u>). The key step of an ELISA involves the immobilization of the antigen of interest on the surface of a microplate that can be detected by a direct or indirect enzymatic reaction. The immobilized antigen can be detected using a primary antibody conjugated to an enzyme (direct ELISA) or an unlabelled primary antibody conjugated to an enzyme-labelled secondary antibody (indirect ELISA). Another widely popular and highly sensitive format is the sandwich ELISA where the capture antibody and an enzyme-coupled secondary antibody. The enzyme-substrate reaction generates a chromogenic or fluorescent read-out that is directly proportional to the amount of antigen present (<u>91</u>).

Applications

Immunoassays, particularly ELISA, play a key role in clinical medicine for the diagnosis and prognosis of diseases. In the field of neurodegenerative disorders such as AD, low-abundance proteins present in the CSF of patients are often quantified using ELISA (<u>92</u>). Some examples of CSF biomarkers routinely quantified using the ELISA technique include amyloid-beta (Aβ40 and Aβ42), total tau and phosphorylated tau, neurofilament light chain (NfL), and neurogranin (<u>93-96</u>). Often, the clinical relevance of novel biomarkers discovered through proteomics techniques is evaluated using ELISA as a first step. This is because ELISA is a robust, easy-to-use and highly cost-effective analytical tool (<u>90, 91</u>).

Strengths and Limitations

While the ELISA offers sufficient analytical sensitivity to measure trace neuronal proteins in CSF, it often lacks sensitivity to measure these proteins in the blood (58). It is also prone to handling errors and optimization of pairs of antibodies suited for an ELISA often takes a long time (92).

Future Perspectives

Despite the popularity and ease of use of ELISAs, the development of novel ultrasensitive immunoassay techniques has led to tremendous improvements in the analytical sensitivity (see below, Simoa and ELLA). Such novel and innovative immunoassay technologies offer higher sensitivity, accuracy, and more efficient sample measurement. While the predominance of ELISA in clinical diagnostics is unlikely to see a sharp decline, the future of *in vitro* diagnostics industry lies in digitalization and multiplexing of immunoassays.

Chemiluminescence and Electrochemiluminescence

The chemiluminescent immunoassay (CLIA) or electrochemiluminescent immunoassay (ECLIA) are closed system antibody-based assays where the indicator of the analytical reaction is luminescence (97). In both techniques, the immunocomplexes are captured via a biotin-streptavidin binding on magnetic beads, but they differ in the detection system, *i.e.*, for ECL this is based on ruthenium-coupled antibodies, while CLIA uses alkaline phosphatase-coupled antibodies, or their derivatives (98). Direct CLIA methods make use of lumiphore markers while indirect techniques use enzyme markers (97).

Applications

The CLIA technology is used in the Lumipulse (Fujirebio) and the HISCL (Sysmex) instruments (99, 100). The ECL technology, on the other hand, finds its use in the MesoScale Discovery (Lilly Research Laboratories) and Elecsys (Roche) analytical systems (98, 101). In clinical neurochemistry, these two techniques are applied for the diagnosis for AD. The measurement of A β and phosphorylated tau in CSF of patients are routinely carried out using the Elecsys and Lumipulse platforms, while the MSD has been instrumental in the establishment of phosphorylated tau measurements in plasma (45, 102, 103). Similar assays are in development on the Elecsys and Lumipulse platforms as well.

Strengths and Limitations

A major advantage of luminescent methods over colorimetric methods such as ELISA is that the luminescence is an absolute measure of the analytical reaction, while the latter measures the product of an enzyme reaction, which is a relative measurement (this is also relevant for some of the CLIA methods). Other advantages of this technique include its large dynamic range as well as high sensitivity and specificity. There are, however, several limitations to the CLIA technology. These include its higher cost compared with an ELISA, limited availability of detection of analyte and testing panels, and closed analytical systems (97).

Future Perspectives

The CLIA shows great potential to be used for multiplexed immunoassays, which are gaining popularity for clinical applications. For example, multianalyte CLIAs are available using an array-based technique where different antigens are immobilized onto a solid phase such that multiple reactions may occur simultaneously, *e.g.*, as in the Mesoscale Discovery System. It is expected that with the evolution of these technologies, the translation of novel biomarkers into clinical use will be expedited.

Novel Methods for Effective Antibody Generation

The implementation of fluid biomarkers for clinical research is often a slow and tedious process, one of the major hurdles being the translation of novel biomarker candidates into sensitive immunoassays. Thus, the efficient generation of highly specific novel antibodies is an essential first step towards the development of high-throughput antibody based assays (104). The advent of advanced bioinformatics and artificial intelligence tools has simplified this process as it is now possible to sequence millions of proteins simultaneously, as well as predict their structures (105, 106). To generate antibodies with high affinity for the corresponding antigen, these prediction tools may be applied for understanding the antibody conformation and geometry. When these antibodies are raised in animal models using hybridoma technology, computationally modelled immunogenic peptide immunizations are often used. Examples of such conformational peptide design for antibody generation include oligomer specific antibodies against amyloid beta and alpha synuclein (107). While the market of antibodies is still heavily reliant on the use of such animal models, scientific advancements now allow us to generate in vitro recombinant antibodies with well defined sequences (108). Research has also shown that the use of monoclonal antibodies for the development of immunoassays improves their robustness and reproducibility (109).

Single Molecule Array (Simoa)

Single molecule array, Simoa, is a bead-based ELISA run on the automated HD-X/HD-1 or manual SR-X instruments, provided by Quanterix (Billerica, MA, USA). Simoa sandwich immunocomplexes are formed by incubation of: 1) a bead-conjugated capture antibody, 2) samples containing the target protein, and 3) an enzyme-labelled detector antibody. The mixture

of bead-conjugated immunocomplexes and an enzyme substrate is transferred to microarray discs with 50-femtoliter wells that are sized to confine only one bead. Once the bead-coupled immunocomplexes are loaded to wells and sealed, fluorescence of single beads is read, as the enzyme converts the substrate into a fluorescent reaction product. The Simoa software calculates the fluorescent measurements as average number of enzymes per bead (AEB), which can be further translated to concentration units using a calibration curve. At low concentrations of target protein, the reaction environment includes much more beads than protein molecules; hence, following the Poisson distribution, most beads carry no or only one enzyme. Therefore, at low concentrations, AEB is determined by the digital count of positive beads, defined as those emitting fluorescence. At higher concentrations of a target protein, more enzymes can be bound to single bead; the AEB is computed based on the averaged analogue signal output from all the beads present on a microarray.

Applications in Research

In recent years, multiple research groups implemented Simoa to evaluate diagnostic potential of classical dementia biomarkers measured in matrices alternative to CSF, such blood plasma (<u>110</u>, <u>111</u>) or saliva (<u>112</u>). In the field of AD research, the most relevant steps toward CSF-to-plasma shift include Simoa measurement of both classical (A β 42, A β 40, p-tau181, p-tau217, p-tau231, and total tau) as well as emerging, complementary (NfL, GFAP) biomarkers in plasma (<u>113</u>). In addition to the use of Quanterix-offered kits, diverse homebrew Simoa assays were established and validated in relevant patient cohorts, and, in selected cases, also commercialized (<u>114-117</u>).

Applications in Clinical Practice

Although the current Simoa portfolio consists mainly of Research Use Only (RUO) assays, the technology may enter field of dementia diagnostics as the first Laboratory Developed Test

(LTD) for measurement of plasma p-tau181 has been recently launched (<u>114-118</u>). Additional Simoa assays, *e.g.*, plasma NfL, have also been validated for clinical use in countries where this is allowed.

Strengths

An indisputable strength of Simoa is its sensitivity, often being 1000x higher than a conventional ELISA, which is crucial for the field of neurodegenerative dementias, where many target proteins are present at extremely low concentrations (119, 120). A clear illustrative example of this, is that in a platform comparison study for the neurodegenerative biomarker neurofilament light (NfL), where all three platforms employed the same antibody pair, only with the Simoa NfL assay a significant difference in plasma levels was observed between healthy controls and patients with multiple sclerosis (120). Thanks to the combination of digital and analogous read-outs, Simoa provides also a wide dynamic range. Among other strengths of Simoa is that the technology provides high throughput (up to 288 data points per single run when run on the HD-X/HD-1), which is essential when considering the platform for large batch analyses. In addition to a wide portfolio of robust assays, Simoa enables the design of homebrew assays. In the workflow of dementia biomarker development, in-house developed Simoa assays may play an important role as a tool for validation of new candidate biomarkers discovered through proteomics studies (121). Lastly, in addition to single plex assays, multiplex assays can be run, enabling simultaneous measurement of several analytes of interest in a single test and in low sample volume (122, 123). Multiplexing is beneficial considering the multifactorial nature of many neurodegenerative diseases, such as of AD, where it was shown that measurement of a combination of markers improves diagnostic performance (110).

Limitations

The factor most significantly limiting overall availability of Simoa is the high cost of instruments as well as dedicated consumables and reagents. Additionally, specialized staff is needed to ensure proper operation and maintenance of platforms.

Future Perspectives

Recent study reports further optimization of Simoa obtained by improvement of bead read efficiency. The modified technology allows for detection of proteins at as low as sub-attomolar concentrations; such sensitivity, if available on the market, could open a window of opportunity for biomarker measurement in new matrices (<u>124</u>).

Microfluidic Immunoassay (ELLA)

The ELLA platform is a microfluidic immunoassay system provided by ProteinSimple/Bio-Techne (<u>125</u>). The ELLA cartridges use microfluidic channels in which three glass nanoreactors (GNR) are located. The GNRs are coated with a capture antibody which binds the target analyte. After the removal of unbound analytes, a detector antibody is flown through and using a fluorescent detection system, triplicate results are produced for each sample due to the three GNRs per channel. Concentrations are generated by using the factory-calibrated standard curve already on the cartridge. The system can be used for single and multiplex measurements. Furthermore, there is the option to establish in-house ELLA assays using uncoated open cartridges.

Applications in Research

ELLA cartridges are deployed for a wide range of biomedical research fields, such as neuroscience, cancer, COVID-19, and inflammation. In neuroscience biomarker research, ELLA assays are validated in CSF for 26 proteins, including NfL, neurofilament heavy (NfH), chitinase 3-like 1 (CHI3L1), and GFAP. Moreover, most proteins like, *e.g.*, NfL and NfH can also be detected in blood.

Applications in Clinical Practice

As the ELLA platform is relatively new, there are so far no applications in neurological clinical practice. However, the analysis of NfL and NfH in CSF and blood runs robustly (<u>126</u>). In the future, these assays could be applied, for example, in the diagnostic workup of ALS.

Strengths

The ELLA platform is easy to use, generates fast results and yields robust data. In addition, it is a small benchtop machine that can be easily applied in daily routine in the clinic. The validation of proteomic data, *e.g.*, novel candidate biomarkers, using different technology, is a highly important step toward new biomarkers for neurological diseases. For this purpose, the ELLA open-cartridge version allows users to set up their assays. This is crucial as identified candidate biomarkers are often not commercially available as ready, easy-to-use, high-throughput immunoassays.

Limitations

The downside of the ELLA platform research-wise is the mandatory use of the complete cartridge without being able to save wells for consecutive runs. Moreover, the costs per sample are more expensive compared to general ELISAs. Regarding assay performance, ELLA assays are highly sensitive with lower limits of detection in the low or even sub-picogram range; however, in the case of NfL and some cytokines do not quite reach the sensitivity of the Simoa Bead technology (<u>127-129</u>).

Future Perspectives

In the future the small and easy to use benchtop ELLA platform could be applied in daily clinical routine to analyse low-abundant biomarkers helping clinicians in the diagnostic workup

of neurological diseases. In addition, it might also be feasible to apply the ELLA technique for point-of-care testing directly in the emergency room or for patient monitoring at the bedside of intensive care units.

Aggregation Methods (Seed Amplification Assay-SAA)

Other relevant protein detection methods for neurodegenerative diseases are assays to sensitively detect protein seeds or aggregates. Initially, the assays were introduced as protein misfolding cyclic amplification (PMCA) in 2001 (<u>130</u>) or real-time quaking-induced conversion (RT-QuIC) in 2010 (<u>131</u>, <u>132</u>). Considering the similarities between the techniques these assays are now collectively referred to as seed amplification assays (SAA) (<u>133</u>). SAA is currently used to detect very low concentrations of amyloid fibrils in human biospecimens. In SAA, a biological matrix (fluid or tissue) is incubated in the presence of a reaction mix containing the monomeric form of the specific amyloidogenic protein. If present, fibrils then catalyse the misfolding of the monomeric substrate which results in elongation of the fibrils. The application of cycles of vigorous shaking/sonication promotes fragmentation of the fibrils thus enhancing the amount of fibrillar ends that can be elongated by new monomers. These steps lead to an exponential growth of the fibril ends, and hence of the total protein mass in amyloidogenic form. In most SAA protocols, the whole aggregation process can be monitored in real-time by recording the fluorescence of thioflavin-T, a fluorophore having a high affinity toward amyloidogenic aggregates (<u>130</u>).

Applications in Research

Although SAA was first successfully used for detecting human prions, they are currently also being applied for the detection of prion-like aggregates (<u>133-135</u>). Among all the relevant clinical applications, SAA demonstrated to be effective in detecting synucleinopathies. Indeed,

 α -synuclein SAA are capable of reliably detecting Parkinson's disease (PD) and dementia with Lewy bodies (PD) (136, 137), for a comprehensive review see (135). Since the preclinical phases (138), while fewer protocols were also able to detect specific α -synuclein aggregates belonging to multiple system atrophy (139-142). a-Synuclein SAA was adapted for various biological samples, including the brain, CSF, olfactory mucosa, skin, submandibular gland tissues, and saliva (135). More recently, there have been attempts also in developing tau SAA in postmortem brain and CSF samples. These assays succeeded in differentiating tauopathies with high sensitivity and specificity. Indeed, amplified tau filaments showed distinctive seeding activity in AD and chronic traumatic encephalopathy (CTE) compared to other types of tauopathies. This led to the development of a 3-repeat/4-repeat tau test from brain tissue referred to as AD RT–QuIC 3R/4R (143). Recently CSF tau seed amplification assay was developed for the 4-repeat (4R) tau aggregates of 4R tauopathies, namely progressive supranuclear palsy (PSP), and corticobasal degeneration (CBD) (144). In the context of ubiquitin-positive, tau-, and α -synuclein-negative frontotemporal dementia and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), so far, just one group attempted in developing a SAA protocol for the detection of misfolded TDP-43 (134).

Applications in Clinical Practice

After years of harmonisation and ring trial assessments (<u>145</u>), RT-QuIC has now become a reliable test, used to analyse CSF and olfactory mucosa, to support the clinical diagnosis of sporadic Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease (sCJD). CSF RT-QuIC positivity for prions has been included in the diagnostic criteria for sCJD (<u>146</u>), while PMCA remained confined to the sole analysis of variant CJD (<u>147</u>).

Strengths

The main strength of SAA is the ability to amplify even trace amounts of fibrils (less than a femtogram) which are not currently detectable by immunoassays. With respect to immunoassays, SAA do not suffer from cross-reactivity with monomers of the amyloidogenic protein of interest. SAA has the potential to not only increase our understanding of misfolded proteins but also help us diagnose α -synuclein pathologies at early stages (<u>148</u>).

Limitations

Despite the many advantages of SAA, these techniques have shortcomings. The number of abnormal proteins that can be detected by RT-QuIC is currently limited. There is a lack of standardised protocols and reagents for α -synuclein and tau applications (<u>135</u>, <u>149</u>) and many of the published protocols are time-consuming (from 2 to 5 days). Despite their high sensitivity and specificity in various biological specimens, SAA seems not to be applicable in blood, which is the most widely collected biological sample. Lastly, SAA techniques are so far not quantitative and cannot analyse gradual differences, which limits its application for treatment or disease progression monitoring.

Future Perspectives

Currently, α -syn SAA in CSF and skin represents a promising tool for the identification of synucleinopathies, even at an early stage. To promote the use of α -syn SAA in the diagnostic workup of PD and related disorders, it would be desirable to improve protocol standardisation and assay automation, as has been done in the context of AD biomarkers. The lack of quantitative response may currently prevent the use of these tests as an outcome measure in clinical trials with anti- α -syn drugs. Approaches such as kinetic trace fluorescence analysis of SAA and/or sample serial dilution allow to obtain a semiquantitative response, but further research is needed. In addition, the relationship and interaction with other biomarkers, such as

other biomarkers of proteinopathies or biomarkers of neurodegeneration and synaptic dysfunction, and genetic status may require further investigation.

Proteomics versus Transcriptomics

Thus far, we have considered experimental techniques that probe the proteome. Here, we will also briefly consider if there is any value in considering the transcriptome in biomarker research for neurodegenerative disease. Proteomics is likely to be a more direct way to measure the changes in dementias than transcriptomics for the following reasons: 1) Many dementias are thought to be largely driven by changes in the proteome and its interactions: proteins tend to aggregate, misfold, perturb membranes, change in terms of post-translational modifications and/or lose functionality within the disease pathology. None of these effects may directly be observed in the transcriptome. 2) In practice not possible to obtain brain derived cells from liquid biopsies (*e.g.*, from CSF or plasma), and hence it is difficult to probe mRNA expression in the brain via biofluids. Nevertheless, some immune cells, such as CD8 T-cells, can be derived from CSF (150).

Transcriptome-Based Applications in Research

Despite proteome measurements being more direct, there are some important applications for the analysis of the transcriptome in the dementia field, in terms of biomarker discovery research as well as treatment. For proteins to be differentially abundant between healthy and diseased individuals, there can be multiple causes: 1) the abundance may be directly affected by the disease, *e.g.*, because the protein is no longer degraded, phosphorylated or accumulating in an aggregate; 2) the disease may cause changes in gene regulation leading to changes in protein levels. Only the latter event may be probed by RNAseq. It is therefore very informative to study both the proteome and transcriptome in parallel, as the multi-omics approach may reveal if the

disease affects the brain on a gene regulation or protein level. For example, it has been shown that TREM2 is increased in sCJD patient brains at the mRNA and protein levels, while ADAM10 is increased at the protein, but not the mRNA level (<u>151</u>). Similarly, such discrepancies may also be probed in a systematic manner (<u>152</u>), potentially revealing biomarkers driving the proteome changes.

Additionally, several types of extracellular RNA originating from the brain can be transported, via extracellular vesicles (EVs), to the CSF and serum (<u>153</u>, <u>154</u>). Hence RNAseq may be performed on CSF to reveal brain-derived mRNAs and microRNAs. Several differentially abundant microRNAs, long non-coding RNAs as well as mRNAs have been found through liquid biopsies, for PD and AD (<u>155</u>, <u>156</u>).

Transcriptome-Based Applications in Clinical Practice

To our knowledge, no RNA-based biomarkers are currently used as a biomarker for diagnostics within the dementia field. However, the recent advances in detecting extracellular RNA described above suggest that RNA biomarkers may be feasible eventually.

While most neurodegenerative diseases are characterised by abnormal protein aggregates, it is important to note that the transcriptome to generate proteins can also be targeted to treat patients. By blocking the transcripts of mRNA via antisense oligonucleotides, it is possible to decrease the protein monomer concentrations of several proteins associated with amyloid fibril formation within the dementia pathologies. In mouse models, such therapies have been shown effective, and for several disease (pre)clinical trials with antisense oligonucleotides are currently ongoing (<u>157</u>). Antisense oligonucleotides have been designed to lower expression of C9orf in models for ALS and FTD (<u>158</u>), targeting CAG repeats in the gene HTT in Huntington's disease (<u>159</u>, <u>160</u>), and blocking CGG repeats in the FMR1 gene associated with FXTAS (<u>161</u>).

Concluding Remarks

During recent years, we have seen enormous developments in biofluid-based biomarkers for neurodegenerative dementias. There are now clinically validated and approved CSF tests for AD pathologies and neurodegeneration (<u>162</u>), as well as promising developments in novel biomarkers for α -synuclein and TDP-43 pathologies (<u>8</u>, <u>134</u>). We have also seen many of the AD and neurodegeneration biomarkers established as validated blood tests, for which appropriate use recommendations have been published (<u>163</u>). Although we need more biomarkers, it may be important to consider the underlying reasons for some of the successes that have been achieved.

The first and most obvious reason is technological improvement. Regular ELISA has become more sensitive, *e.g.*, through the incorporation of single molecule counting aspects using Single Molecule Counting (SMC) or Simoa technologies. The mass spectrometers today are 10-100-fold more sensitive compared with only 10 years ago. For all technologies, automation has improved the analytical precision and sample throughput.

Another reason is that the cohorts in which novel biomarkers are discovered are much more deeply phenotyped today. Patients with clinical AD are made sure to be A β -positive, *e.g.*, by amyloid positron emission tomography (PET) or CSF A β 42/40 ratio, before they are allowed into the AD group. And cognitively normal individuals are only included in the control group if they are amyloid-negative on PET or CSF to ensure that they do not have pre-clinical AD. This leads to a considerable reduction in noise, which makes biomarker discovery and validation easier. Of note, such contrasts between disease and controls are relevant for initial discovery studies, while depending on the clinical questions, in later stages of development a larger variation of comparison groups need to be included in the studies (<u>113</u>).

Finally, in targeted biomarker discovery projects it has become more common to characterise the biomarker aspects of the pathology or pathophysiological process of interest in much greater molecular detail. For example, we now know that tau in brain tissue often is full-length. However, in biofluids, tau is mainly present as N-terminal fragments. This is likely an active enzymatic process happening in the neurons prior to or during secretion. Hence, targeting Nterminal tau is easier in biofluids than targeting full-length or C-terminal tau. However, there are also emerging data that C-terminal tau, measured using very sensitive assays, may be more directly reflective of what is going on in the brain tissue than N-terminal tau. This detailed molecular understanding of select biomarker targets has facilitated biomarker development, validation, as well as interpretation.

Improved methods for omics work with higher throughput has facilitated the recent paradigm shift from so-called "triangular" to "rectangular" study design in biomarker discovery projects (19, 50). In the classic triangular design, a small number of selected samples are characterized with extensive workflows and selected differentially expressed candidates are then assessed in a larger number of samples using targeted methods. In contrast, the rectangular strategy relies on multiple studies using the same workflow, moving the discovery to the population-wide setting to discern pathological from study-specific effects. Another important aspect to consider is that there is no single perfect biomarker discovery or validation method; all have their pros and cons and they can have complementary value. The methods measure "sub-omes" and can hence be used together to increase coverage. Biomarker discoverers may want to combine them in an integrative approach that eventually may lead to network-based biomarker tools for precision medicine applications across neurodegenerative diseases (<u>164</u>). To achieve this, collaboration across laboratory disciplines and subdisciplines, in close interaction with clinical specialists and imaging experts, will be key.

Acknowledgments

MIRIADE

This project has received funding from the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation program under grant agreement number 860197.

Conflicts of Interest

S.D. is an employee of ADx NeuroSciences, Gent, Belgium. S.C. is an employee of National Measurement Laboratory at LGC, London, UK.

C.E.T. has a collaboration contract with ADx Neurosciences, Quanterix and Eli Lilly, performed contract research or received grants from AC-Immune, Axon Neurosciences, Bioconnect, Biogen, Brainstorm Therapeutics, Celgene, EIP Pharma, Eisai, PeopleBio, Quanterix, Roche, Toyama, Vivoryon. She serves on editorial boards of Medidact Neurologie/Springer, Alzheimer Research and Therapy, Neurology: Neuroimmunology & Neuroinflammation, and is editor of a Neuromethods book Springer.

E.V. is a co-founder of ADx NeuroSciences.

H.Z. has served at scientific advisory boards and/or as a consultant for Abbvie, Acumen, Alector, Alzinova, ALZPath, Annexon, Apellis, Artery Therapeutics, AZTherapies, CogRx, Denali, Eisai, Nervgen, Novo Nordisk, Optoceutics, Passage Bio, Pinteon Therapeutics, Prothena, Red Abbey Labs, reMYND, Roche, Samumed, Siemens Healthineers, Triplet Therapeutics, and Wave, has given lectures in symposia sponsored by Cellectricon, Fujirebio, Alzecure, Biogen, and Roche, and is a co-founder of Brain Biomarker Solutions in Gothenburg AB (BBS), which is a part of the GU Ventures Incubator Program (outside submitted work).

All other authors report no conflicts of interest.

References

1. Jaunmuktane Z, Brandner S. Invited Review: The role of prion-like mechanisms in neurodegenerative diseases. Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol. 2020;46(6):522-45.

2. Cullen NC, Malarstig AN, Stomrud E, Hansson O, Mattsson-Carlgren N. Accelerated inflammatory aging in Alzheimer's disease and its relation to amyloid, tau, and cognition. Sci Rep. 2021;11(1):1965.

3. Therriault J, Pascoal TA, Savard M, Mathotaarachchi S, Benedet AL, Chamoun M, et al. Intrinsic connectivity of the human brain provides scaffold for tau aggregation in clinical variants of Alzheimer's disease. Sci Transl Med. 2022;14(659):eabc8693.

4. Jack CR, Jr. Preclinical Alzheimer's disease: a valid concept. Lancet Neurol. 2020;19(1):31.

5. Benussi A, Alberici A, Samra K, Russell LL, Greaves CV, Bocchetta M, et al. Conceptual framework for the definition of preclinical and prodromal frontotemporal dementia. Alzheimers Dement. 2022;18(7):1408-23.

6. Wyman-Chick KA, O'Keefe LR, Weintraub D, Armstrong MJ, Rosenbloom M, Martin PK, et al. Prodromal Dementia With Lewy Bodies: Evolution of Symptoms and Predictors of Dementia Onset. J Geriatr Psychiatry Neurol. 2022;35(4):527-34.

7. Zetterberg H, Bendlin BB. Biomarkers for Alzheimer's disease-preparing for a new era of disease-modifying therapies. Mol Psychiatry. 2021;26(1):296-308.

8. Kurapova R, Chouliaras L, O'Brien JT. The promise of amplification assays for accurate early detection of alpha-synucleinopathies: A review. Exp Gerontol. 2022;165:111842.

9. Cox J, Mann M. Quantitative, high-resolution proteomics for data-driven systems biology. Annu Rev Biochem. 2011;80:273-99.

10. Rozanova S, Barkovits K, Nikolov M, Schmidt C, Urlaub H, Marcus K. Quantitative Mass Spectrometry-Based Proteomics: An Overview. Methods Mol Biol. 2021;2228:85-116.

11. Ting YS, Egertson JD, Payne SH, Kim S, MacLean B, Kall L, et al. Peptide-Centric Proteome Analysis: An Alternative Strategy for the Analysis of Tandem Mass Spectrometry Data. Mol Cell Proteomics. 2015;14(9):2301-7.

Ludwig C, Gillet L, Rosenberger G, Amon S, Collins BC, Aebersold R. Data-independent acquisition-based SWATH-MS for quantitative proteomics: a tutorial. Mol Syst Biol. 2018;14(8):e8126.
 Cox J. Prediction of peptide mass spectral libraries with machine learning. Nat Biotechnol. 2022.

14. Millan-Oropeza A, Blein-Nicolas M, Monnet V, Zivy M, Henry C. Comparison of Different Label-Free Techniques for the Semi-Absolute Quantification of Protein Abundance. Proteomes. 2022;10(1).

15. Peterson AC, Russell JD, Bailey DJ, Westphall MS, Coon JJ. Parallel reaction monitoring for high resolution and high mass accuracy quantitative, targeted proteomics. Mol Cell Proteomics. 2012;11(11):1475-88.

16. Kulyyassov A, Fresnais M, Longuespee R. Targeted liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry analysis of proteins: Basic principles, applications, and perspectives. Proteomics. 2021;21(23-24):e2100153.

17. Bantscheff M, Schirle M, Sweetman G, Rick J, Kuster B. Quantitative mass spectrometry in proteomics: a critical review. Anal Bioanal Chem. 2007;389(4):1017-31.

18. Marx V. Targeted proteomics. Nat Methods. 2013;10(1):19-22.

19. Bader JM, Geyer PE, Muller JB, Strauss MT, Koch M, Leypoldt F, et al. Proteome profiling in cerebrospinal fluid reveals novel biomarkers of Alzheimer's disease. Mol Syst Biol. 2020;16(6):e9356.

20. Karayel O, Virreira Winter S, Padmanabhan S, Kuras YI, Vu DT, Tuncali I, et al. Proteome profiling of cerebrospinal fluid reveals biomarker candidates for Parkinson's disease. Cell Rep Med. 2022;3(6):100661.

21. Teunissen CE, Elias N, Koel-Simmelink MJ, Durieux-Lu S, Malekzadeh A, Pham TV, et al. Novel diagnostic cerebrospinal fluid biomarkers for pathologic subtypes of frontotemporal dementia identified by proteomics. Alzheimers Dement (Amst). 2016;2:86-94.

22. Andersson A, Remnestal J, Nellgard B, Vunk H, Kotol D, Edfors F, et al. Development of parallel reaction monitoring assays for cerebrospinal fluid proteins associated with Alzheimer's disease. Clin Chim Acta. 2019;494:79-93.

23. Brinkmalm G, Sjodin S, Simonsen AH, Hasselbalch SG, Zetterberg H, Brinkmalm A, et al. A Parallel Reaction Monitoring Mass Spectrometric Method for Analysis of Potential CSF Biomarkers for Alzheimer's Disease. Proteomics Clin Appl. 2018;12(1).

24. Figura M, Sitkiewicz E, Swiderska B, Milanowski L, Szlufik S, Koziorowski D, et al. Proteomic Profile of Saliva in Parkinson's Disease Patients: A Proof of Concept Study. Brain Sci. 2021;11(5).

25. van Steenoven I, Koel-Simmelink MJA, Vergouw LJM, Tijms BM, Piersma SR, Pham TV, et al. Identification of novel cerebrospinal fluid biomarker candidates for dementia with Lewy bodies: a proteomic approach. Mol Neurodegener. 2020;15(1):36.

26. Laszlo ZI, Hindley N, Sanchez Avila A, Kline RA, Eaton SL, Lamont DJ, et al. Synaptic proteomics reveal distinct molecular signatures of cognitive change and C9ORF72 repeat expansion in the human ALS cortex. Acta Neuropathol Commun. 2022;10(1):156.

27. Hondius DC, van Nierop P, Li KW, Hoozemans JJ, van der Schors RC, van Haastert ES, et al. Profiling the human hippocampal proteome at all pathologic stages of Alzheimer's disease. Alzheimers Dement. 2016;12(6):654-68.

28. Toomey CE, Heywood WE, Evans JR, Lachica J, Pressey SN, Foti SC, et al. Mitochondrial dysfunction is a key pathological driver of early stage Parkinson's. Acta Neuropathol Commun. 2022;10(1):134.

29. Drummond E, Kavanagh T, Pires G, Marta-Ariza M, Kanshin E, Nayak S, et al. The amyloid plaque proteome in early onset Alzheimer's disease and Down syndrome. Acta Neuropathol Commun. 2022;10(1):53.

30. Xia Q, Liao L, Cheng D, Duong DM, Gearing M, Lah JJ, et al. Proteomic identification of novel proteins associated with Lewy bodies. Front Biosci. 2008;13:3850-6.

31. Henderson MX, Chung CH, Riddle DM, Zhang B, Gathagan RJ, Seeholzer SH, et al. Unbiased Proteomics of Early Lewy Body Formation Model Implicates Active Microtubule Affinity-Regulating Kinases (MARKs) in Synucleinopathies. J Neurosci. 2017;37(24):5870-84.

32. Chiasserini D, van Weering JR, Piersma SR, Pham TV, Malekzadeh A, Teunissen CE, et al. Proteomic analysis of cerebrospinal fluid extracellular vesicles: a comprehensive dataset. J Proteomics. 2014;106:191-204.

33. Oeckl P, Metzger F, Nagl M, von Arnim CA, Halbgebauer S, Steinacker P, et al. Alpha-, Beta-, and Gamma-synuclein Quantification in Cerebrospinal Fluid by Multiple Reaction Monitoring Reveals Increased Concentrations in Alzheimer's and Creutzfeldt-Jakob Disease but No Alteration in Synucleinopathies. Mol Cell Proteomics. 2016;15(10):3126-38.

34. Martinez-Morillo E, Nielsen HM, Batruch I, Drabovich AP, Begcevic I, Lopez MF, et al. Assessment of peptide chemical modifications on the development of an accurate and precise multiplex selected reaction monitoring assay for apolipoprotein e isoforms. J Proteome Res. 2014;13(2):1077-87.

35. Hirtz C, Vialaret J, Nouadje G, Schraen S, Benlian P, Mary S, et al. Development of new quantitative mass spectrometry and semi-automatic isofocusing methods for the determination of Apolipoprotein E typing. Clin Chim Acta. 2016;454:33-8.

36. Bros P, Vialaret J, Barthelemy N, Delatour V, Gabelle A, Lehmann S, et al. Antibody-free quantification of seven tau peptides in human CSF using targeted mass spectrometry. Front Neurosci. 2015;9:302.

37. Ovod V, Ramsey KN, Mawuenyega KG, Bollinger JG, Hicks T, Schneider T, et al. Amyloid beta concentrations and stable isotope labeling kinetics of human plasma specific to central nervous system amyloidosis. Alzheimers Dement. 2017;13(8):841-9.

38. Kirmess KM, Meyer MR, Holubasch MS, Knapik SS, Hu Y, Jackson EN, et al. The PrecivityAD test: Accurate and reliable LC-MS/MS assays for quantifying plasma amyloid beta 40 and 42 and apolipoprotein E proteotype for the assessment of brain amyloidosis. Clin Chim Acta. 2021;519:267-75.

39. Tible M, Sandelius A, Hoglund K, Brinkmalm A, Cognat E, Dumurgier J, et al. Dissection of synaptic pathways through the CSF biomarkers for predicting Alzheimer disease. Neurology. 2020;95(8):e953-e61.

40. Nilsson J, Ashton NJ, Benedet AL, Montoliu-Gaya L, Gobom J, Pascoal TA, et al. Quantification of SNAP-25 with mass spectrometry and Simoa: a method comparison in Alzheimer's disease. Alzheimers Res Ther. 2022;14(1):78.

41. Oeckl P, Halbgebauer S, Anderl-Straub S, von Arnim CAF, Diehl-Schmid J, Froelich L, et al. Targeted Mass Spectrometry Suggests Beta-Synuclein as Synaptic Blood Marker in Alzheimer's Disease. J Proteome Res. 2020;19(3):1310-8.

42. Barthelemy NR, Horie K, Sato C, Bateman RJ. Blood plasma phosphorylated-tau isoforms track CNS change in Alzheimer's disease. J Exp Med. 2020;217(11).

43. Gobom J, Benedet AL, Mattsson-Carlgren N, Montoliu-Gaya L, Schultz N, Ashton NJ, et al. Antibody-free measurement of cerebrospinal fluid tau phosphorylation across the Alzheimer's disease continuum. Mol Neurodegener. 2022;17(1):81.

44. Mabrouk OS, Chen S, Edwards AL, Yang M, Hirst WD, Graham DL. Quantitative Measurements of LRRK2 in Human Cerebrospinal Fluid Demonstrates Increased Levels in G2019S Patients. Front Neurosci. 2020;14:526.

45. Boulo S, Kuhlmann J, Andreasson U, Brix B, Venkataraman I, Herbst V, et al. First amyloid β 1-42 certified reference material for re-calibrating commercial immunoassays. Alzheimer's and Dementia. 2020;16(11):1493-503.

46. Leinenbach A, Pannee J, Dulffer T, Huber A, Bittner T, Andreasson U, et al. Mass spectrometrybased candidate reference measurement procedure for quantification of amyloid-beta in cerebrospinal fluid. Clin Chem. 2014;60(7):987-94.

47. Korecka M, Shaw LM. Mass spectrometry-based methods for robust measurement of Alzheimer's disease biomarkers in biological fluids. J Neurochem. 2021;159(2):211-33.

48. Muntel J, Gandhi T, Verbeke L, Bernhardt OM, Treiber T, Bruderer R, et al. Surpassing 10 000 identified and quantified proteins in a single run by optimizing current LC-MS instrumentation and data analysis strategy. Mol Omics. 2019;15(5):348-60.

49. Kawashima Y, Nagai H, Konno R, Ishikawa M, Nakajima D, Sato H, et al. Single-Shot 10K Proteome Approach: Over 10,000 Protein Identifications by Data-Independent Acquisition-Based Single-Shot Proteomics with Ion Mobility Spectrometry. J Proteome Res. 2022;21(6):1418-27.

50. Geyer PE, Holdt LM, Teupser D, Mann M. Revisiting biomarker discovery by plasma proteomics. Mol Syst Biol. 2017;13(9):942.

51. Dey KK, Sun H, Wang Z, Niu M, Wang H, Jiao Y, et al. Proteomic Profiling of Cerebrospinal Fluid by 16-Plex TMT-Based Mass Spectrometry. Methods Mol Biol. 2022;2420:21-37.

52. Ishikawa M, Konno R, Nakajima D, Gotoh M, Fukasawa K, Sato H, et al. Optimization of Ultrafast Proteomics Using an LC-Quadrupole-Orbitrap Mass Spectrometer with Data-Independent Acquisition. J Proteome Res. 2022;21(9):2085-93.

53. Holman SW, Sims PF, Eyers CE. The use of selected reaction monitoring in quantitative proteomics. Bioanalysis. 2012;4(14):1763-86.

54. Azevedo R, Jacquemin C, Villain N, Fenaille F, Lamari F, Becher F. Mass Spectrometry for Neurobiomarker Discovery: The Relevance of Post-Translational Modifications. Cells. 2022;11(8).

55. Barkovits K, Pacharra S, Pfeiffer K, Steinbach S, Eisenacher M, Marcus K, et al. Reproducibility, Specificity and Accuracy of Relative Quantification Using Spectral Library-based Data-independent Acquisition. Mol Cell Proteomics. 2020;19(1):181-97.

56. Bian Y, Gao C, Kuster B. On the potential of micro-flow LC-MS/MS in proteomics. Expert Rev Proteomics. 2022;19(3):153-64.

57. Megger DA, Pott LL, Ahrens M, Padden J, Bracht T, Kuhlmann K, et al. Comparison of labelfree and label-based strategies for proteome analysis of hepatoma cell lines. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2014;1844(5):967-76.

58. Khalil M, Teunissen CE, Otto M, Piehl F, Sormani MP, Gattringer T, et al. Neurofilaments as biomarkers in neurological disorders. Nature Reviews Neurology: Nature Publishing Group; 2018. p. 577-89.

59. Janelidze S, Teunissen CE, Zetterberg H, Allue JA, Sarasa L, Eichenlaub U, et al. Head-to-Head Comparison of 8 Plasma Amyloid-beta 42/40 Assays in Alzheimer Disease. JAMA Neurol. 2021;78(11):1375-82.

60. Assarsson E, Lundberg M, Holmquist G, Bjorkesten J, Thorsen SB, Ekman D, et al. Homogenous 96-plex PEA immunoassay exhibiting high sensitivity, specificity, and excellent scalability. PLoS One. 2014;9(4):e95192.

61. Whelan CD, Mattsson N, Nagle MW, Vijayaraghavan S, Hyde C, Janelidze S, et al. Multiplex proteomics identifies novel CSF and plasma biomarkers of early Alzheimer's disease. Acta Neuropathol Commun. 2019;7(1):169.

62. del Campo M, Peeters CFW, Johnson ECB, Vermunt L, Hok-A-Hin YS, van Nee M, et al. CSF proteome profiling across the Alzheimer's disease spectrum reflects the multifactorial nature of the disease and identifies specific biomarker panels. Nature Aging. 2022.

63. Vromen EM, Del Campo Milan M, Scheltens P, Teunissen CE, Visser PJ, Tijms BM. CSF proteomic signature predicts progression to Alzheimer's disease dementia. Alzheimers Dement (N Y). 2022;8(1):e12240.

64. Kivisakk P, Magdamo C, Trombetta BA, Noori A, Kuo YKE, Chibnik LB, et al. Plasma biomarkers for prognosis of cognitive decline in patients with mild cognitive impairment. Brain Commun. 2022;4(4):fcac155.

65. Trares K, Bhardwaj M, Perna L, Stocker H, Petrera A, Hauck SM, et al. Association of the inflammation-related proteome with dementia development at older age: results from a large, prospective, population-based cohort study. Alzheimers Res Ther. 2022;14(1):128.

66. Martino Adami PV, Orellana A, Garcia P, Kleineidam L, Alarcon-Martin E, Montreal L, et al. Matrix metalloproteinase 10 is linked to the risk of progression to dementia of the Alzheimer's type. Brain. 2022;145(7):2507-17.

67. Jiang Y, Zhou X, Ip FC, Chan P, Chen Y, Lai NCH, et al. Large-scale plasma proteomic profiling identifies a high-performance biomarker panel for Alzheimer's disease screening and staging. Alzheimers Dement. 2022;18(1):88-102.

68. Gaetani L, Bellomo G, Parnetti L, Blennow K, Zetterberg H, Di Filippo M. Neuroinflammation and Alzheimer's Disease: A Machine Learning Approach to CSF Proteomics. Cells. 2021;10(8).

69. Harris SE, Cox SR, Bell S, Marioni RE, Prins BP, Pattie A, et al. Neurology-related protein biomarkers are associated with cognitive ability and brain volume in older age. Nat Commun. 2020;11(1):800.

70. Sogorb-Esteve A, Swift IJ, Woollacott IOC, Warren JD, Zetterberg H, Rohrer JD. Differential chemokine alteration in the variants of primary progressive aphasia-a role for neuroinflammation. J Neuroinflammation. 2021;18(1):224.

71. Carlyle BC, Kitchen RR, Mattingly Z, Celia AM, Trombetta BA, Das S, et al. Technical Performance Evaluation of Olink Proximity Extension Assay for Blood-Based Biomarker Discovery in Longitudinal Studies of Alzheimer's Disease. Front Neurol. 2022;13:889647.

72. Lundberg M, Eriksson A, Tran B, Assarsson E, Fredriksson S. Homogeneous antibody-based proximity extension assays provide sensitive and specific detection of low-abundant proteins in human blood. Nucleic Acids Res. 2011;39(15):e102.

73. Dammer EB, Ping L, Duong DM, Modeste ES, Seyfried NT, Lah JJ, et al. Multi-platform proteomic analysis of Alzheimer's disease cerebrospinal fluid and plasma reveals network biomarkers associated with proteostasis and the matrisome. Alzheimers Res Ther. 2022;14(1):174.

74. Pin E, Sjoberg R, Andersson E, Hellstrom C, Olofsson J, Jernbom Falk A, et al. Array-Based Profiling of Proteins and Autoantibody Repertoires in CSF. Methods Mol Biol. 2019;2044:303-18.

75. Drobin K, Nilsson P, Schwenk JM. Highly multiplexed antibody suspension bead arrays for plasma protein profiling. Methods Mol Biol. 2013;1023:137-45.

76. Kang JH, Vanderstichele H, Trojanowski JQ, Shaw LM. Simultaneous analysis of cerebrospinal fluid biomarkers using microsphere-based xMAP multiplex technology for early detection of Alzheimer's disease. Methods. 2012;56(4):484-93.

77. Ashraf AA, Dani M, So PW. Low Cerebrospinal Fluid Levels of Hemopexin Are Associated With Increased Alzheimer's Pathology, Hippocampal Hypometabolism, and Cognitive Decline. Front Mol Biosci. 2020;7:590979.

78. Hansen EO, Dias NS, Burgos ICB, Costa MV, Carvalho AT, Teixeira AL, et al. Millipore xMap(R) Luminex (HATMAG-68K): An Accurate and Cost-Effective Method for Evaluating Alzheimer's Biomarkers in Cerebrospinal Fluid. Front Psychiatry. 2021;12:716686.

79. Diaz K, Kohut ML, Russell DW, Stegemoller EL. Peripheral inflammatory cytokines and motor symptoms in persons with Parkinson's disease. Brain Behav Immun Health. 2022;21:100442.

80. van der Ende EL, Heller C, Sogorb-Esteve A, Swift IJ, McFall D, Peakman G, et al. Elevated CSF and plasma complement proteins in genetic frontotemporal dementia: results from the GENFI study. J Neuroinflammation. 2022;19(1):217.

81. Aksnes M, Aass HCD, Tiiman A, Terenius L, Bogdanovic N, Vukojevic V, et al. Serum Amyloidogenic Nanoplaques and Cytokines in Alzheimer's Disease: Pilot Study in a Small Naturalistic Memory Clinic Cohort. J Alzheimers Dis. 2022;86(3):1459-70.

82. Bergstrom S, Remnestal J, Yousef J, Olofsson J, Markaki I, Carvalho S, et al. Multi-cohort profiling reveals elevated CSF levels of brain-enriched proteins in Alzheimer's disease. Ann Clin Transl Neurol. 2021;8(7):1456-70.

83. Remnestal J, Just D, Mitsios N, Fredolini C, Mulder J, Schwenk JM, et al. CSF profiling of the human brain enriched proteome reveals associations of neuromodulin and neurogranin to Alzheimer's disease. Proteomics Clin Appl. 2016;10(12):1242-53.

84. Bergstrom S, Oijerstedt L, Remnestal J, Olofsson J, Ullgren A, Seelaar H, et al. A panel of CSF proteins separates genetic frontotemporal dementia from presymptomatic mutation carriers: a GENFI study. Mol Neurodegener. 2021;16(1):79.

85. Remnestal J, Oijerstedt L, Ullgren A, Olofsson J, Bergstrom S, Kultima K, et al. Altered levels of CSF proteins in patients with FTD, presymptomatic mutation carriers and non-carriers. Transl Neurodegener. 2020;9(1):27.

86. Manberg A, Skene N, Sanders F, Trusohamn M, Remnestal J, Szczepinska A, et al. Altered perivascular fibroblast activity precedes ALS disease onset. Nat Med. 2021;27(4):640-6.

87. Remnestal J, Bergstrom S, Olofsson J, Sjostedt E, Uhlen M, Blennow K, et al. Association of CSF proteins with tau and amyloid beta levels in asymptomatic 70-year-olds. Alzheimers Res Ther. 2021;13(1):54.

88. Haussler RS, Bendes A, Iglesias M, Sanchez-Rivera L, Dodig-Crnkovic T, Bystrom S, et al. Systematic Development of Sandwich Immunoassays for the Plasma Secretome. Proteomics. 2019;19(15):e1900008.

89. Yu M, Chen D, Tang X, Zhang Y, Liang P, Xiong Y, et al. Evaluation of a high-sensitivity SARS-CoV-2 antigen test on the fully automated light-initiated chemiluminescent immunoassay platform. Clin Chem Lab Med. 2023;61(6):1123-30.

90. Aydin S. A short history, principles, and types of ELISA, and our laboratory experience with peptide/protein analyses using ELISA. Peptides. 2015;72:4-15.

91. Lequin RM. Enzyme Immunoassay (EIA)/Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA). Clinical Chemistry. 2005;51(12):2415-8.

92. Andreasson U, Perret-Liaudet A, van Waalwijk van Doorn LJC, Blennow K, Chiasserini D, Engelborghs S, et al. A practical guide to immunoassay method validation. Frontiers in Neurology. 2015;6(Aug).

93. Shaw LM, Hansson O, Manuilova E, Masters CL, Doecke JD, Li Q-X, et al. Method comparison study of the Elecsys® β -Amyloid (1–42) CSF assay versus comparator assays and LC-MS/MS. Clinical Biochemistry. 2019;72:7-14.

94. Meredith Jr JE, Sankaranarayanan S, Guss V, Lanzetti AJ, Berisha F, Neely RJ, et al. Characterization of Novel CSF Tau and ptau Biomarkers for Alzheimer's Disease. PLOS ONE. 2013;8(10):e76523.

95. Das S, Dewit N, Jacobs D, Pijnenburg YAL, In 't Veld SGJG, Coppens S, et al. A Novel Neurofilament Light Chain ELISA Validated in Patients with Alzheimer's Disease, Frontotemporal Dementia, and Subjective Cognitive Decline, and the Evaluation of Candidate Proteins for Immunoassay Calibration. International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2022;23(13):7221-.

96. Willemse EAJ, De Vos A, Herries EM, Andreasson U, Engelborghs S, van der Flier WM, et al. Neurogranin as Cerebrospinal Fluid Biomarker for Alzheimer Disease: An Assay Comparison Study. Clinical Chemistry. 2018;64(6):927-37.

97. Cinquanta L, Fontana DE, Bizzaro N. Chemiluminescent immunoassay technology: what does it change in autoantibody detection? Autoimmunity Highlights. 2017;8(1):9.

98. Myers MB. Chapter 7.17 - Elecsys® Immunoassay Systems. In: Wild D, editor. The Immunoassay Handbook (Fourth Edition). Oxford: Elsevier; 2013. p. 603-7.

99. Leitão MJ, Silva-Spínola A, Santana I, Olmedo V, Nadal A, Le Bastard N, et al. Clinical validation of the Lumipulse G cerebrospinal fluid assays for routine diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease. Alzheimer's Research & Therapy. 2019;11(1):91.

100. Jekarl DW, Lee S, Park HI, Chae HJ, Kim M, Kim Y. Analytical and Clinical Evaluation of Chemiluminescent Carcinoembryonic Antigen (CEA) by HISCL-5000 Immunoanalyzer. Ann Clin Lab Sci. 2020;50(3):417-22.

101. Janelidze S, Bali D, Ashton NJ, Barthélemy NR, Vanbrabant J, Stoops E, et al. Head-to-head comparison of 10 plasma phospho-tau assays in prodromal Alzheimer's disease. Brain. 2022:awac333. 102. Janelidze S, Mattsson N, Palmqvist S, Smith R, Beach TG, Serrano GE, et al. Plasma P-tau181 in Alzheimer's disease: relationship to other biomarkers, differential diagnosis, neuropathology and longitudinal progression to Alzheimer's dementia. Nature Medicine. 2020;26(3):379-86.

103. Mielke MM, Hagen CE, Xu J, Chai X, Vemuri P, Lowe VJ, et al. Plasma phospho-tau181 increases with Alzheimer's disease clinical severity and is associated with tau- and amyloid-positron emission tomography. Alzheimer's & Dementia. 2018;14(8):989-97.

104. Waury K, Willemse EAJ, Vanmechelen E, Zetterberg H, Teunissen CE, Abeln S. Bioinformatics tools and data resources for assay development of fluid protein biomarkers. Biomarker Research. 2022;10(1):83.

105. Jumper J, Evans R, Pritzel A, Green T, Figurnov M, Ronneberger O, et al. Highly accurate protein structure prediction with AlphaFold. Nature. 2021;596(7873):583-9.

106. Rives A, Meier J, Sercu T, Goyal S, Lin Z, Liu J, et al. Biological structure and function emerge from scaling unsupervised learning to 250 million protein sequences. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 2021;118(15):e2016239118.

107. Hsueh SCC, Aina A, Roman AY, Cashman NR, Peng X, Plotkin SS. Optimizing Epitope Conformational Ensembles Using α -Synuclein Cyclic Peptide "Glycindel" Scaffolds: A Customized Immunogen Method for Generating Oligomer-Selective Antibodies for Parkinson's Disease. ACS Chemical Neuroscience. 2022;13(15):2261-80.

108. Bradbury ARM, Dübel S, Knappik A, Plückthun A. Animal- versus in vitro-derived antibodies: avoiding the extremes. mAbs. 2021;13(1):1950265.

109. Gao Y, Huang X, Zhu Y, Lv Z. A brief review of monoclonal antibody technology and its representative applications in immunoassays. Journal of Immunoassay and Immunochemistry. 2018;39(4):351-64.

110. Thijssen EH, La Joie R, Wolf A, Strom A, Wang P, Iaccarino L, et al. Diagnostic value of plasma phosphorylated tau181 in Alzheimer's disease and frontotemporal lobar degeneration. Nat Med. 2020;26(3):387-97.

111. Karikari TK, Pascoal TA, Ashton NJ, Janelidze S, Benedet AL, Rodriguez JL, et al. Blood phosphorylated tau 181 as a biomarker for Alzheimer's disease: a diagnostic performance and prediction modelling study using data from four prospective cohorts. Lancet Neurol. 2020;19(5):422-33.

112. Gleerup HS, Sanna F, Hogh P, Simren J, Blennow K, Zetterberg H, et al. Saliva Neurofilament Light Chain Is Not a Diagnostic Biomarker for Neurodegeneration in a Mixed Memory Clinic Population. Front Aging Neurosci. 2021;13:659898.

113. Teunissen CE, Verberk IMW, Thijssen EH, Vermunt L, Hansson O, Zetterberg H, et al. Bloodbased biomarkers for Alzheimer's disease: towards clinical implementation. Lancet Neurol. 2022;21(1):66-77.

114. Thijssen EH, Verberk IMW, Vanbrabant J, Koelewijn A, Heijst H, Scheltens P, et al. Highly specific and ultrasensitive plasma test detects Abeta(1-42) and Abeta(1-40) in Alzheimer's disease. Sci Rep. 2021;11(1):9736.

115. Ashton NJ, Pascoal TA, Karikari TK, Benedet AL, Lantero-Rodriguez J, Brinkmalm G, et al. Plasma p-tau231: a new biomarker for incipient Alzheimer's disease pathology. Acta Neuropathol. 2021;141(5):709-24.

116. Wilson KM, Katona E, Glaria I, Carcole M, Swift IJ, Sogorb-Esteve A, et al. Development of a sensitive trial-ready poly(GP) CSF biomarker assay for C9orf72-associated frontotemporal dementia and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2022;93(7):761-71.

117. Lantero-Rodriguez J, Snellman A, Benedet AL, Mila-Aloma M, Camporesi E, Montoliu-Gaya L, et al. P-tau235: a novel biomarker for staging preclinical Alzheimer's disease. EMBO Mol Med. 2021;13(12):e15098.

118. Plasma p-tau181 LDT [Available from: <u>https://www.quanterix.com/press-releases/quanterix-launches-first-ptau-181-plasma-laboratory-developed-test-for-clinical-diagnostic-and-research-applications-in-the-us/</u>.

119. Rissin DM, Kan CW, Campbell TG, Howes SC, Fournier DR, Song L, et al. Single-molecule enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay detects serum proteins at subfemtomolar concentrations. Nat Biotechnol. 2010;28(6):595-9.

120. Kuhle J, Barro C, Andreasson U, Derfuss T, Lindberg R, Sandelius A, et al. Comparison of three analytical platforms for quantification of the neurofilament light chain in blood samples: ELISA, electrochemiluminescence immunoassay and Simoa. Clin Chem Lab Med. 2016;54(10):1655-61.

121. Mavrina E, Kimble L, Waury K, Gogishvili D, Gomez de San Jose N, Das S, et al. Multi-Omics Interdisciplinary Research Integration to Accelerate Dementia Biomarker Development (MIRIADE). Front Neurol. 2022;13:890638.

122. Rissin DM, Kan CW, Song L, Rivnak AJ, Fishburn MW, Shao Q, et al. Multiplexed single molecule immunoassays. Lab Chip. 2013;13(15):2902-11.

123. Shan D, Holdridge M, Chang L, Stoops E, Verberk IMW, van Der Flier W, et al. Development of an ultrasensitive multiplex assay for simultaneous detection of A β 1-42, A β 1-40, GFAP and NF-L in blood. Alzheimer's & Dementia. 2020;16(S4).

124. Kan CW, Tobos CI, Rissin DM, Wiener AD, Meyer RE, Svancara DM, et al. Digital enzymelinked immunosorbent assays with sub-attomolar detection limits based on low numbers of capture beads combined with high efficiency bead analysis. Lab Chip. 2020;20(12):2122-35.

125. Aldo P, Marusov G, Svancara D, David J, Mor G. Simple Plex() : A Novel Multi-Analyte, Automated Microfluidic Immunoassay Platform for the Detection of Human and Mouse Cytokines and Chemokines. Am J Reprod Immunol. 2016;75(6):678-93.

126. Halbgebauer S, Steinacker P, Verde F, Weishaupt J, Oeckl P, von Arnim C, et al. Comparison of CSF and serum neurofilament light and heavy chain as differential diagnostic biomarkers for ALS. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2022;93(1):68-74.

127. Gauthier A, Viel S, Perret M, Brocard G, Casey R, Lombard C, et al. Comparison of Simoa(TM) and Ella(TM) to assess serum neurofilament-light chain in multiple sclerosis. Ann Clin Transl Neurol. 2021;8(5):1141-50.

128. Notzel M, Werder LI, Ziemssen T, Akgun K. Ella versus Simoa Serum Neurofilament Assessment to Monitor Treatment Response in Highly Active Multiple Sclerosis Patients. Int J Mol Sci. 2022;23(20).

129. Yeung D, Ciotti S, Purushothama S, Gharakhani E, Kuesters G, Schlain B, et al. Evaluation of highly sensitive immunoassay technologies for quantitative measurements of sub-pg/mL levels of cytokines in human serum. J Immunol Methods. 2016;437:53-63.

130. Saborio GP, Permanne B, Soto C. Sensitive detection of pathological prion protein by cyclic amplification of protein misfolding. Nature. 2001;411(6839):810-3.

131. Wilham JM, Orru CD, Bessen RA, Atarashi R, Sano K, Race B, et al. Rapid end-point quantitation of prion seeding activity with sensitivity comparable to bioassays. PLoS Pathog. 2010;6(12):e1001217.

132. Atarashi R, Satoh K, Sano K, Fuse T, Yamaguchi N, Ishibashi D, et al. Ultrasensitive human prion detection in cerebrospinal fluid by real-time quaking-induced conversion. Nat Med. 2011;17(2):175-8.

133. Ferreira NDC, Caughey B. Proteopathic Seed Amplification Assays for Neurodegenerative Disorders. Clin Lab Med. 2020;40(3):257-70.

134. Scialo C, Tran TH, Salzano G, Novi G, Caponnetto C, Chio A, et al. TDP-43 real-time quaking induced conversion reaction optimization and detection of seeding activity in CSF of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis and frontotemporal dementia patients. Brain Commun. 2020;2(2):fcaa142.

135. Bellomo G, De Luca CMG, Paoletti FP, Gaetani L, Moda F, Parnetti L. alpha-Synuclein Seed Amplification Assays for Diagnosing Synucleinopathies: The Way Forward. Neurology. 2022;99(5):195-205.

136. Fairfoul G, McGuire LI, Pal S, Ironside JW, Neumann J, Christie S, et al. Alpha-synuclein RT-QuIC in the CSF of patients with alpha-synucleinopathies. Ann Clin Transl Neurol. 2016;3(10):812-8.

137. Shahnawaz M, Tokuda T, Waragai M, Mendez N, Ishii R, Trenkwalder C, et al. Development of a Biochemical Diagnosis of Parkinson Disease by Detection of alpha-Synuclein Misfolded Aggregates in Cerebrospinal Fluid. JAMA Neurol. 2017;74(2):163-72.

138. Iranzo A, Fairfoul G, Ayudhaya ACN, Serradell M, Gelpi E, Vilaseca I, et al. Detection of alpha-synuclein in CSF by RT-QuIC in patients with isolated rapid-eye-movement sleep behaviour disorder: a longitudinal observational study. Lancet Neurol. 2021;20(3):203-12.

139. Bargar C, De Luca CMG, Devigili G, Elia AE, Cilia R, Portaleone SM, et al. Discrimination of MSA-P and MSA-C by RT-QuIC analysis of olfactory mucosa: the first assessment of assay reproducibility between two specialized laboratories. Mol Neurodegener. 2021;16(1):82.

140. Shahnawaz M, Mukherjee A, Pritzkow S, Mendez N, Rabadia P, Liu X, et al. Discriminating alpha-synuclein strains in Parkinson's disease and multiple system atrophy. Nature. 2020;578(7794):273-7.

141. Quadalti C, Calandra-Buonaura G, Baiardi S, Mastrangelo A, Rossi M, Zenesini C, et al. Neurofilament light chain and alpha-synuclein RT-QuIC as differential diagnostic biomarkers in parkinsonisms and related syndromes. NPJ Parkinsons Dis. 2021;7(1):93.

142. Wang Z, Becker K, Donadio V, Siedlak S, Yuan J, Rezaee M, et al. Skin alpha-Synuclein Aggregation Seeding Activity as a Novel Biomarker for Parkinson Disease. JAMA Neurol. 2020.

143. Kraus A, Saijo E, Metrick MA, 2nd, Newell K, Sigurdson CJ, Zanusso G, et al. Seeding selectivity and ultrasensitive detection of tau aggregate conformers of Alzheimer disease. Acta Neuropathol. 2019;137(4):585-98.

144. Saijo E, Metrick MA, 2nd, Koga S, Parchi P, Litvan I, Spina S, et al. 4-Repeat tau seeds and templating subtypes as brain and CSF biomarkers of frontotemporal lobar degeneration. Acta Neuropathol. 2020;139(1):63-77.

145. Orru CD, Groveman BR, Foutz A, Bongianni M, Cardone F, McKenzie N, et al. Ring trial of 2nd generation RT-QuIC diagnostic tests for sporadic CJD. Ann Clin Transl Neurol. 2020;7(11):2262-71.

146. Hermann P, Laux M, Glatzel M, Matschke J, Knipper T, Goebel S, et al. Validation and utilization of amended diagnostic criteria in Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease surveillance. Neurology. 2018;91(4):e331-e8.

147. Giaccone G, Moda F. PMCA Applications for Prion Detection in Peripheral Tissues of Patients with Variant Creutzfeldt-Jakob Disease. Biomolecules. 2020;10(3).

148. Concha-Marambio L, Weber S, Farris CM, Dakna M, Lang E, Wicke T, et al. Accurate Detection of alpha-Synuclein Seeds in Cerebrospinal Fluid from Isolated Rapid Eye Movement Sleep Behavior Disorder and Patients with Parkinson's Disease in the DeNovo Parkinson (DeNoPa) Cohort. Mov Disord. 2023;38(4):567-78.

149. Bellomo G, Paciotti S, Gatticchi L, Rizzo D, Paoletti FP, Fragai M, et al. Seed amplification assays for diagnosing synucleinopathies: the issue of influencing factors. Front Biosci (Landmark Ed). 2021;26(11):1075-88.

150. Gate D, Saligrama N, Leventhal O, Yang AC, Unger MS, Middeldorp J, et al. Clonally expanded CD8 T cells patrol the cerebrospinal fluid in Alzheimer's disease. Nature. 2020;577(7790):399-404.

151. Diaz-Lucena D, Kruse N, Thüne K, Schmitz M, Villar-Piqué A, da Cunha JEG, et al. TREM2 expression in the brain and biological fluids in prion diseases. Acta Neuropathologica. 2021;141(6):841-59.

152. Tasaki S, Xu J, Avey DR, Johnson L, Petyuk VA, Dawe RJ, et al. Inferring protein expression changes from mRNA in Alzheimer's dementia using deep neural networks. Nat Commun. 2022;13(1):655.

153. Burgos K, Malenica I, Metpally R, Courtright A, Rakela B, Beach T, et al. Profiles of extracellular miRNA in cerebrospinal fluid and serum from patients with Alzheimer's and Parkinson's diseases correlate with disease status and features of pathology. PLoS One. 2014;9(5):e94839.

154. Kim KM, Abdelmohsen K, Mustapic M, Kapogiannis D, Gorospe M. RNA in extracellular vesicles. Wiley Interdiscip Rev RNA. 2017;8(4).

155. Gui Y, Liu H, Zhang L, Lv W, Hu X. Altered microRNA profiles in cerebrospinal fluid exosome in Parkinson disease and Alzheimer disease. Oncotarget. 2015;6(35):37043-53.

156. Lusardi TA, Phillips JI, Wiedrick JT, Harrington CA, Lind B, Lapidus JA, et al. MicroRNAs in Human Cerebrospinal Fluid as Biomarkers for Alzheimer's Disease. Journal of Alzheimer's disease: JAD. 2017;55(3):1223-33.

157. Grabowska-Pyrzewicz W, Want A, Leszek J, Wojda U. Antisense oligonucleotides for Alzheimer's disease therapy: from the mRNA to miRNA paradigm. EBioMedicine. 2021;74:103691.

158. Tran H, Moazami MP, Yang H, McKenna-Yasek D, Douthwright CL, Pinto C, et al. Suppression of mutant C9orf72 expression by a potent mixed backbone antisense oligonucleotide. Nature Medicine. 2022;28(1):117-24.

159. Fienko S, Landles C, Sathasivam K, McAteer SJ, Milton RE, Osborne GF, et al. Alternative processing of human HTT mRNA with implications for Huntington's disease therapeutics. Brain: A Journal of Neurology. 2022:awac241.

160. Tabrizi SJ, Leavitt BR, Landwehrmeyer GB, Wild EJ, Saft C, Barker RA, et al. Targeting Huntingtin Expression in Patients with Huntington's Disease. N Engl J Med. 2019;380(24):2307-16.

161. Derbis M, Kul E, Niewiadomska D, Sekrecki M, Piasecka A, Taylor K, et al. Short antisense oligonucleotides alleviate the pleiotropic toxicity of RNA harboring expanded CGG repeats. Nat Commun. 2021;12(1):1265.

162. Zetterberg H, Blennow K. Moving fluid biomarkers for Alzheimer's disease from research tools to routine clinical diagnostics. Mol Neurodegener. 2021;16(1):10.

163. Hansson O, Edelmayer RM, Boxer AL, Carrillo MC, Mielke MM, Rabinovici GD, et al. The Alzheimer's Association appropriate use recommendations for blood biomarkers in Alzheimer's disease. Alzheimers Dement. 2022.

164. Higginbotham L, Ping L, Dammer EB, Duong DM, Zhou M, Gearing M, et al. Integrated proteomics reveals brain-based cerebrospinal fluid biomarkers in asymptomatic and symptomatic Alzheimer's disease. Sci Adv. 2020;6(43).

Journal Pre-proof						
Mass spectrometry		Immunoassays				
Image: Second system Image: Second system Image: Secon		Image: Constraint of the constrain				
Expensive	6	Cheaper				
High multiplexing capabilities		Low multiplexing capabilities				
Lower throughput		High throughput				
High specificity	\bigcirc	High specificity				
High sensitivity* (need for protein enrichment if low-abundant target)		Higher sensitivity*				
Faster assay development	gaadê ≯ ↓_	Slower assay development				
Complex sample preparation		Simpler sample preparation				
Complicated data analysis	Manuel Marine	Easier data analysis				

* depending on the analyte

Immunc Journal Pre-proof					Mass spectrometry assays		
Explorative		Targeted				Explorative	Targeted
Olink-based proteomics	Bead-based antibody array	Simoa	ELISA	Chemiluminescence and ELLA ELLA		Label-free mass spectrometry	Targeted mass spectrometry
 Discovery Discovery Targeted In research In the clinic 	Discovery Targeted In research In the clinic	Image: Constraint of the clinic Image: Constraint of the clinic	Image: Weight of the second secon	 ➢ Discovery ➢ Targeted ➢ In research ➢ In the clinic 	Image: Second system Image: Second system Image: Secon	Discovery Targeted In research In the clinic	E.g. PRM-MS, SRM-MS, IP-MS
Expensive	Expensive	More expensive	Cheap	Cheap	Expensive	Expensive	More expensive
High multiplex capabilities	High multiplex capabilities	Intermediate multiplex capabilities	Low multiplex capabilities	Low multiplex capabilities	Intermediate multiplex capabilities	High multiplex capabilities	High multiplex capabilities
High throughput	High throughput	High throughput	High throughput	High throughput	High throughput	High throughput	Low throughput
High sensitivity	High sensitivity	Higher sensitivity	Low sensitivity	High sensitivity	High sensitivity	High sensitivity	Higher sensitivity
High specificity*	High specificity*	High specificity*	High specificity*	High specificity*	High specificity*	Low specificity	Higher specificity
Simple sample preparation	Simple sample preparation	Simple sample preparation	Simple sample preparation	Simple sample preparation	Simple sample preparation	Simple sample preparation	Complex sample preparation
Complicated data analysis	Easy data analysis	Easy data analysis	Easy data analysis	Easy data analysis	Easy data analysis	Complicated data analysis	Complicated data analysis

*depending on the antibody

Highlights

- 1. Biomarkers in body fluids are very important for diagnosis, prognosis, prediction and monitoring of neurodegenerative dementias, and to enable precision medicine.
- 2. There are several technologies available for discovery and implementation of biomarkers, with specific pros and cons.
- 3. We here review the technologies currently available in research settings and, in some cases, in clinical laboratory practice, addressing their use in research and clinics, strengths and limitations, and a future perspective.

in in it is in it is

Legends:

Figure 1: Comparison of mass spectrometry assays versus immunoassay.

Conceptual characteristics that can be relevant for use in research or clinical practice are compared.

Figure 2: Comparison of the different immunoassay platforms and mass spectrometry platforms discussed in this lexicon paper. The qualifications are based on the information presented in the review as well as on expert opinion of the authors.

In brief statement

We review technologies used for body fluid protein biomarker discovery and translation to clinical practise. We addressing their main characteristics, their use in research and clinics, strengths and limitations, and a future perspective.

Journal Prendroch

Declaration of interests

□ The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

⊠ The authors declare the following financial interests/personal relationships which may be considered as potential competing interests:

S.D. is an employee of ADx NeuroSciences, Gent, Belgium. S.C. is an employee of National Measurement Laboratory at LGC, London, UK.

C.E.T. has a collaboration contract with ADx Neurosciences, Quanterix and Eli Lilly, performed contract research or received grants from AC-Immune, Axon Neurosciences, Bioconnect, Biogen, Brainstorm Therapeutics, Celgene, EIP Pharma, Eisai, PeopleBio, Quanterix, Roche, Toyama, Vivoryon. She serves on editorial boards of Medidact Neurologie/Springer, Alzheimer Research and Therapy, Neurology: Neuroimmunology & Neuroinflammation, and is editor of a Neuromethods book Springer.

E.V. is a co-founder of ADx NeuroSciences.

H.Z. has served at scientific advisory boards and/or as a consultant for Abbvie, Acumen, Alector, Alzinova, ALZPath, Annexon, Apellis, Artery Therapeutics, AZTherapies, CogRx, Denali, Eisai, Nervgen, Novo Nordisk, Optoceutics, Passage Bio, Pinteon Therapeutics, Prothena, Red Abbey Labs, reMYND, Roche, Samumed, Siemens Healthineers, Triplet Therapeutics, and Wave, has given lectures in symposia sponsored by Cellectricon, Fujirebio, Alzecure, Biogen, and Roche, and is a co-founder of Brain Biomarker Solutions in Gothenburg AB (BBS), which is a part of the GU Ventures Incubator Program (outside submitted work).

All other authors report no conflicts of interest.